OKLAHOMA COOPERATIVE MANAGERS: THEIR

MANAGERIAL PROBLEMS AND OBJECTIVES

FOR SUCCESS

By

PEDRO BENITZ Bachelor of Science University of Illinois Urbana, Illinois

1970

Submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate College of Oklahoma State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE May, 1972

Thesis 1972 134670 Cap. 2 4 . 7

OKLAHOMA STATE UNIVERS

NOV 13 1972

OKLAHOMA COOPERATIVE MANAGERS: THEIR

MANAGERIAL PROBLEMS AND OBJECTIVES

FOR SUCCESS

Thesis Approved:

m on Thesis Adviser

OA P adman Rmon

Dean of the Graduate College

PREFACE

This study is concerned with the problems of management in the grain and supply cooperatives of Oklahoma. Because of the importance of the hired manager, the purpose of this study is to determine the underlying factor structure of some economic, sociological, and psychological variables that managers believe are relevant to managerial success. The form of analysis is by the principal factor method of factor analysis of variables drawn from a mail survey.

The author wishes to express his appreciation to Dr. Robert L. Oehrtman, thesis advisor, for his guidance and assistance throughout this study. Special thanks are extended to the other committee members, Dr. Vernon R. Eidman and Dr. Paul D. Hummer, for their assistance and suggestions; Mr. R. E. (Gus) Page and Dr. Richard W. Schermerhorn, extension economists in grain marketing and marketing management respectively, for their assistance during the groundwork for the study; and Mrs. Marilyn G. (Meg) Hedrick, computer programmer, for her work in obtaining a feasible solution.

Thanks are also extended to Mrs. Marilyn L. Bickford, for typing the rough draft of the study, and Mrs. Linda K. Dalton for typing the final copy.

I wish also to thank my wife, Nancy, who helped me with the psychological aspects of the study, and my parents, whose sacrifices have made my education possible.

iii

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. INTRODUCTION 1 A. The Problem 1 B. Problem Setting 1 B.1 Cooperatives in Oklahoma 1 B.2 Management of Cooperatives 5 C. Objectives 5 C. Objectives 6 D. Organization of the Study 7 II. A REVIEW OF LITERATURE 10 A. Measuring Managerial Performance 10 A.1 Rating Managers by Their Past History 11 A.2 Rating Managers by Company Performance 12 B. Managerial Performance Explained 15 B.1 Ability 16 B.2 Motivation 19 III. ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE 35 B. The Questionnaire 35 B. The Questionnaire 36
A. The Problem
B.2 Management of Cooperatives. 5 C. Objectives. 6 D. Organization of the Study 7 II. A REVIEW OF LITERATURE 10 A. Measuring Managerial Performance. 10 A. Measuring Managerial Performance. 10 A.1 Rating Managers by Their Past History 11 A.2 Rating Managers by Company Performance. 12 B. Managerial Performance Explained. 15 B.1 Ability 16 B.2 Motivation. 19 III. ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE 35 B. The Questionnaire 35 B. The Questionnaire 36
II. A REVIEW OF LITERATURE
A. Measuring Managerial Performance. 10 A.1 Rating Managers by Their Past History 11 A.2 Rating Managers by Company Performance. 12 B. Managerial Performance Explained. 15 B.1 Ability 16 B.2 Motivation. 19 III. ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE 35 B. The Sample. 35 B. The Questionnaire 36 B.1 Opinion Ouestions 36
A.1 Rating Managers by Their Past History 11 A.2 Rating Managers by Company Performance 12 B. Managerial Performance Explained
A.2 Rating Managers by Company Performance. 12 B. Managerial Performance Explained. 15 B.1 Ability 16 B.2 Motivation. 19 III. ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE 35 A. The Sample. 35 B. The Questionnaire 36 B.1 Opinion Ouestions 36
B. Managerial Performance Explained. 15 B.1 Ability 16 B.2 Motivation. 19 III. ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE 35 A. The Sample. 35 B. The Questionnaire 36 B.1 Opinion Ouestions 36
B.1 Ability 16 B.2 Motivation 19 III. ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE 35 A. The Sample 35 B. The Questionnaire 36 B.1 Opinion Questions 36
B.2 Motivation. 19 III. ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE 35 A. The Sample. 35 B. The Questionnaire 36 B.1 Opinion Ouestions 36
III. ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE
A. The Sample. 35 B. The Questionnaire 36 B.1 Opinion Ouestions 36
B. The Questionnaire
B.1 Opinion Questions
B 2 Personal History Questions 49
B 3 Financial Information 49
C Data Analysis
C 1 Data Preparation 51
$C_2 Data Apply sign \qquad \qquad$
D Hypothesis Formulation 56
IV. RESULTS, AN INTERPRETATION OF THE FACTORS 60
A. First-Order Factors
A.1 Factor 1 Veridical Perception 61
A.2 Factor 2 Egotistical Autocrat 65
A.3 Factor $3 - Age and Tenure$
A.4 Factor 4 Fringe Benefits, Pay. Education
and Experience
A.5 Factor 5 Self-Esteem and Confidence
A.6 Factor 6 $$ Liquidity
A.7 Factor 7 Management Incentives 75
A.8 Factor 8 Armed Services Record
A.9 Factor 9 Responsibility Avoidance 78

Chapter

A.10 Factor 10 Projection Due to Feelings of Failure	. 80				
A.11 Factor 11 working capital and Profitability A.12 Factor 12 Operating Profits B. Second Order Factors	. 83 . 85 . 86				
B.1 Second-Order Factor A Pay and a Theoretically Good Manager	. 87				
Managers	. 89 . 91				
V. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	. 94				
A. Summary	 94 94 95 96 				
B.1 Hypotheses About First-Order Factor Composition	. 97				
B.2 Hypotheses About Second-Order Factor CompositionB.3 Hypotheses Derived from Factor 1	• 98				
B.4 Hypotheses from Factor 2	· 99 · 99				
B.6 Hypotheses from Factor 4	. 99 . 100				
B.8 Hypotheses from Factor 6	. 100 . 100				
B.10 Hypotheses from Factor 8	. 100 . 101				
B.13 Hypotheses from Factor 11	. 101 . 101 . 101				
B.15 Hypotheses from Second-Order Factor A B.16 Hypotheses from Second-Order Factor B	. 102 . 102				
B.17 Hypotheses from Second-Order Factor C C. Limitations and Implications	. 102 . 103 . 103 . 103				
A SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY	. 106				
APPENDIX A - SAMPLE QUESTIONNAIRE	. 110				
APPENDIX B - INDEX TO VARIABLE IDENTIFICATION: VARIABLE NUMBERS ASSIGNED FOR ANALYTICAL PURPOSES TO QUESTIONS AND FINANCIAL RATIOS OBTAINED FROM THE QUESTIONNAIRE 120					

Chapter		Page
APPENDIX C -	ROTATED FIRST-ORDER FACTOR MATRIX WITH MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS	123
APPENDIX D -	ROTATED SECOND-ORDER FACTOR MATRIX	128

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Pa	age
I.	Statistics of Oklahoma Farmer Cooperatives	•	2
II.	Resource and Performance Factor Elements of DeWitt's Productivity Indices		14
III.	Questions in Group 1 Used to Analyze Veridical Perception	•	38
IV.	Questions in Group 2 Used to Analyze Operational Objectivity		39
V.	Questions in Group 3 Used to Analyze Environmental Awareness	•	40
VI.	Questions in Group 4 Used to Analyze the Manager's Perception of Self and Employees	•	41
VII.	Questions in Group 5 Used to Analyze National Awareness	•	43
VIII.	Questions in Group 6 Used to Analyze Social Involvement	•	43
IX.	Questions in Group 7 Used to Analyze Status		44
Χ.	Questions in Group 8 Used to Analyze Power Motivation	•	44
XI.	Questions in Group 9 Used to Analyze Independence	•	45
XII.	Questions in Group 10 Used to Analyze Achievement Motivation		46
XIII.	Questions in Group 11 Used to Analyze Several Business Practices and Beliefs	•	47
XIV.	Questions in Group 12 Used to Analyze Business Objectives and Plans	•	48
XV.	Questions in Group 13 Used to Analyze Verbalization .		50

Table

XVI.	Cumulative Percentage of Eigenvalues from 116 Variables Percentage of Total Variance in the Data Explained	
	by First-Order Factors	60
XVII.	Questions and Their Factor Loading in Factor 1 Veridical Perception	62
XVIII.	Questions and Their Factor Loading in Factor 2 Egotistical Autocrat	66
XIX.	Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 3 Age and Tenure	69
XX.	Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 4 Fringe Benefits, Pay, Education and Experience	71
XXI.	Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 5 Self-Esteem and Confidence	73
XXII.	Ratios, Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 6 Liquidity	74
XXIII.	Ratios, Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 7 Management Incentives	76
XXIV.	Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 8 Armed Services Record	77
XXV.	Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 9 Responsibility Avoidance	79
XXVI.	Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 10 Projection Due to Feelings of Failure	81
XXVII.	Ratios, Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 11 Working Capital and Profitability	84
XXVIII.	Ratios, Questions and Their Factor Loadings in Factor 12 Operating Profits	85
XXIX.	Cumulative Percentage of Eigenvalues from Twelve First-Order Factors Percentages of Total Variance in the First-Order Factors Explained by Second-Order Factors	87
XXX.	First-Order Factors and Their Loadings in Second-Order Factor A Pay and the Theoretically Good Manager	88
XXXI.	First-Order Factors and Their Factor Loadings in Second-Order Factor B Older Experienced Manager	90

Table

XXXII.	First-Order Factors and Their Factor Loadings in Second-Order Factor C Liquidity
XXXIII.	Index to Variable Identification: Variable Numbers Assigned for Analytical Purposes to Questions and Financial Ratios Obtained from the Questionnaire
XXXIV.	Rotated First-Order Factor Matrix with Means and Standard Deviations
XXXV.	Rotated Second-Order Factor Matrix

Page

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

A. The Problem

The management of agricultural business firms, such as grain and supply cooperatives, is becoming increasingly complex. This is indicated by the frequency with which the Department of Agricultural Economics and the Extension Service are asked for information about problems and procedures of management. Such complexity is a result of the growth in size and intricacy of the cooperatives over the last decade or more by the processes of expansion of traditional functions and the adoption of new ones. This increased complexity and need by cooperative managers for information accentuates the requirement for research into the elements which determine managerial success and efficiency. Such areas as managerial functions, organizational structure, and decision making processes need to be investigated. Currently, there is little research information available about management in general, and even less which is specific to agricultural business firms.

B. Problem Setting

B.1 Cooperatives in Oklahoma

The total number and membership of cooperatives in Oklahoma have decreased over the last ten years, as shown in Table I, while business

TABLE I

.

		Year	
Variable Description	'60-'61	'65-'66	'68-'69
Total for All Farm Cooperatives:			
Number of Cooperatives: In the State ^a	174	165	159
Doing Business in the State	194	185	177
Gross Business Receipts: ^b	386,827	479.861	448,990
Net Business Receipts:	284,736	280,036	293,105
Total for Cooperatives Handling the Marketing of			
Farm Products: ^d			
Number of Cooperatives: In the State	154	147	139
Doing Business in the State	169	163	151
Value of Gross Sales: ^b	320,403	391,724	330,563
Value of Net Sales: ^C	204,851	223, 785	209,072
Sub-Total for Grain Handling Cooperatives:		-	-
Number of Cooperatives: In the State	92	91	93
Doing Business in the State	97	95	95
Value of Gross Sales:	206,521	256,204	200,722
Value of Net Sales: ^C	98,662	98,288	85,434
Total for Supply Handling Cooperatives:			
Number of Cooperatives: In the State	159	155	148
Doing Business in the State	169	167	160
Value of Gross Sales:	53,360	76,566	99,854
Value of Net Sales:	30,821	44,680	65,460
Total for Service Handling Cooperatives:			
Number of Cooperatives: In the State	155	149	145
Doing Business in the State	164	159	153
Business Receipts:	13,064	11,571	18,573

STATISTICS OF OKLAHOMA FARMER COOPERATIVES

Ν

		Year	. <u></u>
Variable Description	'60-'61	'65-'66	'68-'69
Membership: ^e			
Total			
Number of In State Cooperatives	174	165	159
Membership	184,275	137,730	134,820
Marketing			
Number of Principally Marketing Cooperatives	146	138	132
Membership	167,155	122,870	121,920
Grain			
Number of Principally Grain Cooperatives	81	81	80
Membership	51,330	55,160	57,060
Supply			
Number of Principally Supply Cooperatives	27	26	25
Membership	16,430	14,190	12,230
Service (to Supply)			
Number of Principally Service Cooperatives	1	1	2
Membership	690	670	670

^aRefers to those cooperatives with headquarters in the state.

^bGross business or sales, in thousands of dollars, includes inter-cooperative.

^CNet business or sales, in thousands of dollars, excludes inter-cooperative.

^dHandling includes all cooperatives which have that business.

^eMembership is allocated by major business activity.

Sources: [1, 4, 9]

receipts have increased. This is nearly opposite to what occurred with grain handling cooperatives, which maintained their number and increased their membership while experiencing a decreased net income from grain handling. Cooperatives handling supplies and services experienced an increase in business from these departments. It is likely that their increased revenue from handling supply and service trade helped many of the cooperatives overcome the decreased revenue from grain.

The grain and supply cooperatives, which were 1970 members of the Farmers Cooperative Grain Dealers Association of Oklahoma, are principally located in the major grain producing counties. These lie in a belt from Grant County in the north central part of Oklahoma, to Jackson County in the southwest, with the highest concentration of cooperatives being in Garfield County. There are additional member grain and supply cooperatives in northeast Oklahoma, in most counties west of the principal grain belt, in the neighboring Kansas county of Harper, and in the bordering Texas Panhandle counties of Hansford, Ochiltree, Lipscomb, and Hemphill. These cooperatives range in size from simple one-station operations to large, complicated multi-station operations spreading into neighboring states. They may handle only grain or supplies, or have a combination of both. Most of the grain handled is wheat, but barley, corn, milo, oats, other feed grains, soybeans and peanuts are also handled. In addition, some cooperatives located south of Oklahoma City handle cotton.

Grain cooperatives perform the extremely important marketing function of assembly. These cooperatives are primarily country elevators receiving most of the available grain for future delivery by rail or truck to secondary elevators or processors. They may also provide such

services as grain drying, cleaning, grading, blending, and storage. But with the advent of better trucks and roads, country elevators are increasingly by-passed in favor of the larger subterminal elevators, which are able to operate at lower cost because of the volume they handle [10, pp. 215-216]. Country elevators are presently being operated at less than full capacity, which is a result of having been overcapitalized in facilities in response to the high demand for storage by the Commodity Credit Corporation in 1959. Since 1959, the demand for storage by the Commodity Credit Corporation has continually decreased [10, p. 223].

B.2 Management of Cooperatives

Three principal aspects which distinguish cooperatives from other forms of business are: democratic control by members, operating at cost, and a limited return on invested capital. The last characteristic is designed to keep ownership and control of the cooperative in the hands of the users [8, p. 37]. Member-owners of a cooperative expect it to obtain the highest prices for their products if it is a marketing cooperative, or the lowest price for their supplies if it is a purchasing cooperative [5, pp. 223-224]. For a cooperative to remain in existence it must fulfill the above functions, in addition to providing service, quality products, and convenience that is at least equal to that which is currently provided by private business [5, p. 232].

Once an economic need is established for a cooperative association, other factors, which are the same for any business, must also be met by the cooperative if it is to be successful. These factors

include receiving and maintaining an adequate volume of business, obtaining adequate and reasonable financing with which to build a plant, the availability of efficient management, for which the association must be willing to pay, and the willingness of the membership to withstand competition [5, pp. 233-234]. The reasons for which a cooperative fails are generally those factors above which have not been met. Several studies have shown that the most important factor is probably management, followed by member relations and poor financing [2, pp. 26-34, 3, 6]. Member relations are generally considered to be the responsibility of management (for an informed member is a good member) and well-managed cooperatives consider the obligation of informing the members of the firm's activities to be very important [5, p. 238].

The management of cooperatives is made up of three levels: members, Board of Directors, and the hired manager. The members elect a Board of Directors from among themselves. The Board of Directors not only hires a manager, but also decides upon objectives, goals, and policies. Obtaining a good manager requires offering pay and facilities which are competitive with private business. But a good Board of Directors is not as easy to secure. A good farmer does not necessarily make a good director [5, p. 237]. B. D. Romine [7], who has had considerable experience with cooperatives, believes that a good manager leads and directs the directors in their duties.

C. Objectives

This study is concerned with the problem of management in the grain and supply cooperatives in Oklahoma. The purpose of this study

is to determine the underlying factor structure of some of the economic, sociological, and psychological variables that managers of cooperatives, from their own knowledge and experience, believe are relevant to decision making, and managerial efficiency and success; furthermore, determine the extent of the observed variance in these variables which is accounted for by the factors.

D. Organization of the Study

The next chapter reviews research upon means of measuring managerial ability and aspects of managers which distinguish the efficient from the inefficient. This review provides a summary of the background information needed for the understanding of the objectives and results of the study. It also provides the information used in the formulation of the questionnaire, showing the areas needing investigation. These areas were the manager's abilities, motivations, business practices, and personal history. Also indicated are suggested measures of managerial success and performance, by an analysis of the manager's pay scale and/or a financial analysis of his business.

Chapter III describes the procedure of analysis followed in this study. The answers to a mail questionnaire survey of the cooperative managers were put into a correlation matrix, which was then analyzed by the principal factor method of factor analysis. The resulting factors were then interpreted, as shown in Chapter IV. Chapter V contains the summary of the study, the conclusions, and the implications for further research. The conclusions from the Chapter IV interpretations of the factors are presented as hypotheses about the

management aspects which were indicated in the review of literature in Chapter II.

.

LITERATURE CITED

- [1] Ackley, Richard M. <u>Statistics of Farmer Cooperatives 1968-69</u>.
 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, Research Report 16 (December, 1970).
- [2] Cochrane, W. W., and R. H. Elsworth. <u>Farmer's Cooperative Dis-turbances 1875-1939</u>. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farm Credit Administration, Miscellaneous Report No. 65 (1943), cited by Allen J. Baker, "Management Processes in Cooperative Grain Marketing Firms." (Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Oklahoma State University, 1970), pp. 10-12.
- [3] Fox, R. L. Farm Meat Packing Enterprises in the U.S. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmers Cooperative Service, General Report 29 (1957), cited by R. L. Kohls, <u>Marketing</u> of Agricultural Products. 3rd. ed. New York: The MacMillan Company, 1967, p. 234.
- [4] Gessner, Anne L. <u>Statistics of Farmer Cooperatives 1960-1961</u>.
 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmers Cooperative Service, General Report 112 (July, 1963).
- [5] Kohls, Richard L. <u>Marketing of Agricultural Products</u>. 3rd ed. New York: The MacMillan Company, 1967.
- [6] Miller, R. W. and A. L. Jensen. "Failures of Farmers' Cooperatives," <u>Harvard Business Review</u>, XXV (March-April, 1947), p. 213, cited by R. L. Kohls, <u>Marketing of Agricultural</u> <u>Products</u>. 3rd. ed. New York: The MacMillan Company, 1967, p. 234.
- [7] Romine, B. D. Interview with B. D. Romine, Public Accountant, Romine and Thomas Public Accountants, Enid, Oklahoma (September, 1971).
- [8] Stanton, Beryle. <u>Farmer Cooperatives ... Farm Business Tools</u>. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, Agricultural Information Bulletin 275 (January, 1964).
- [9] Swanson, Bruce L. <u>Statistics of Farmer Cooperatives 1965-1966</u>.
 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, Research Report 1 (July, 1968).
- [10] Vosloh, Carl J., Jr. "Grain Marketing," <u>Agricultural Markets in</u> <u>Change</u>. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, Report No. 95 (July, 1966), pp. 215-256.

CHAPTER II

A REVIEW OF LITERATURE

The area of management has been recognized since man first formed an organized society with leaders given the power to decide for the well being of others. Writings on management date back to the Egyptians [19, p. 18], but it is only recently that management theory has been actively researched. It was in the eighteenth century that management theories and principles began to materialize. Frederick W. Taylor, in 1911, was the first to insist on the scientific method [19, p. 21].

A. Measuring Managerial Performance

This research uses management and accepted management practices as a basis on which to distinguish the superior, inferior or average senior managers of grain and feed cooperatives in Oklahoma. Development of theory and principles of management practice is not described here, as it was not considered to be of prime importance to the research. Most good management texts contain a history of management and explanation of its theory. Trade journals and magazines afford more recent developments and information about the practice of management as described by business executives, management consultants, and others.

Senior managers are seldom tested for managerial performance. Possible reasons for this are: First, the adoption of performance

standards measurable by tests which is a twentieth century development, has been very slow among managers.¹ Second, few people enjoy being tested, and the senior manager of a company is in a position which allows him to avoid this, unless demanded by his Board of Directors. Third, while the necessary qualities for many jobs are obvious the qualities of a good manager are much more elusive.

Researchers, banks, lending agencies and others have attempted to evaluate performance of top management of companies in which they are interested. There are several methods of rating managerial performance from outside the company. First, the manager's past history is sometimes used as a measure of success. Second, managers may be rated on the past performance of the companies they control.

A.1 Rating Managers by Their Past History

This measure is based on a weighted sum of age, years of management experience, salary, and salary changes over a given period of time. Such a method has a major failing: a manager who founded his own company would not rise through the ranks with the accompanying promotion and salary changes.

Even for those who do rise through a company's ranks, there is conflicting evidence as to the advisability of using salary and promotion as measurements of success. A twenty-year study by Brenner and Lockwood [4] has found salary in one period of time a very significant predictor of salary at a later date. This was especially so for equally distant years as tenure with the same company increased. Their conclusions were that "the behavior and/or personal characteristics that are being rewarded are being rewarded consistently". Questions then arise over the choice of characteristics being rewarded. Several studies have shown that salary and promotions are not necessarily closely related to merit and managerial effectiveness. Salary and promotions are biased by subjective ratings, market value for managerial skills, and company policies [22, p. 369].

A.2 Rating Managers by Company Performance

The assumption behind this method of analysis is that when performance of companies in the same industry are compared, the differences are due to the abilities of the individual managers in control [9]. The advantage of this method is that it can be done quantitatively. Balance sheets and income statements are analyzed, supplemented or replaced by indices of efficiency. It is cautioned, that if financial information is to be used in some way as a reliable measure of managerial success, it must be taken over an extended period of time [9]. This is because one set of financial ratios only indicates company, and management, performance at one point in time; past history is ignored. For instance, comparing the ratios of a young fast growing company of those of a well established company at only one point in time will give misleading information about the company's, and management's, performance. In addition, other considerations are indicated by Schermerhorn and Page [32, p. 12]:

...The individual ratios of a firm may differ considerably from the industry average, especially if such factors as size of firm, type of end product, organizational structure, geographical area of operation, type of customer, and operational practices such as terms of credit, inventory policies, etc., are not considered when calculating the industry average.

Frank DeWitt [9], a management evaluation specialist with the U.S. Air Force Contract Division in Los Angeles, proposed that management should be evaluated on the following basis:

- (i) The performance of the managed enterprise.
- (ii) The relationship of enterprise performance to the resources used to achieve it.
- (iii) The position of the enterprise in its competitive environment.

This proposed method of analysis compares ratios similar to the "Returns on Investment" ratio used in accounting. DeWitt terms such ratios "Management Productivity" indices, where:

Management Productivity =
$$\frac{\text{Performance Factor}}{\text{Resource Used}}$$
. (2-1)

He considers the following three performance factors important to business corporations: (1) gross revenues, (2) operating income, and (3) net earnings. He suggests comparing these to three resources: (1) number of employees, (2) value of physical facilities, and (3) value of stockholders equity used (see Table II). It must be noted that accounting consistency must be maintained in valuing facilities and stockholders equity for all companies compared so that the ratios will not be misleading.

DeWitt [9] believes that these ratios reflect management's ability to compete and maximize returns to resources, while the performance factors alone only measure size. He stresses that these ratios must be used in conjunction with historical and projected data. When obtaining valid information about a company's performance from any one of these ratios, he states that the relative position of the company in an array of all the companies in its industry is of the utmost importance, not the numerical differences. Additional information about a company is obtained by comparing the derived positions of the nine ratios for the company. Differences in position among the ratios may profile the company's strengths and weaknesses.

TABLE II

		Performance Factor		
		1	2	3
		Gross	Operating	Net
		Revenues	Income	Earnings
	Resources	(R)	(0.1.)	(N.E.)
1.	Number of Employees (No. of e.)	R No. of e.	<u>0.1.</u> No. of e.	N.E. No. of e.
2.	Value of Physi- cal Facilities (Val. of P.F.)	R Val. of P.F.	0.I. Val. of P.F.	N.E. Val. of P.F.
3.	Equity (E.)	$\frac{R}{E}$	<u>0.I.</u> E.	<u>N.E.</u> E.

RESOURCE AND PERFORMANCE FACTOR ELEMENTS OF DEWITT'S PRODUCTIVITY INDICES

DeWitt [9, p. 10] notes that efficiency ratios based on revenues are important, but profits, being of greater importance for survival, provide a better base. It is for this reason that he included the two profit indicators: (i) operating income -- to gain insight into whether the achievements were obtained through operational efficiencies;

and (ii) net earnings -- to gain insight into whether management has covered operating inefficiencies by such management action as selling assets.

Another method, used by Schrage [31, p. 58] in his research on management personality, is the average percent return on sales over an extended period of time for each company as a measure of its profitability and success.

There is a major problem with the assumptions behind this method of rating managers by company performance: Managers may be held responsible for, but not allowed to control or direct the company in such a way to obtain a favorable performance rating. Some managers may have a Board of Directors or partners whose effect on company performance is significant. In an analysis of managerial performance, the degree of interference would have to be determined or minimized [33]. Interference, beneficial or not, from within the company by a subordinate would have to be included as part of the manager's qualities, as he is responsible for the company's performance. In addition, there is the question of whether or not profit is the goal that managers should try to achieve in order to perform their jobs effectively [22, p. 370].

B. Managerial Performance Explained

Victor H. Vroom [34, p. 32] explains what he calls job performance (P) as a function of the abilities (A) of the worker which fit the job to be performed and the worker's motivation (M) to perform effectively,

$$P = f (A, M).$$
 (2-2)

Ability and motivation are dependent on one another. Neither alone will cause a high level of performance. For example, the combination of great motivation and little ability (or vice versa) may not produce high performance.

B.1 Ability

Ability is defined here as:

...the power to perform an act. An ability may be innate or it may be the result of practice...This implies that an act can be performed now...whereas aptitude implies that... training or education will be necessary before an act can be performed at some future time. Capacity...implies an ability which can be fully developed in the future only under optimal conditions of training...rarely reached [8].

Managerial ability would therefore be the result of such things as: (i) education, both formal, grade school through university or trade school, and informal, such as meetings and seminars, (ii) experience and practice, (iii) management-style, (iv) intelligence, and (v) veridical perception.

<u>B.1.1 Education and Experience</u>. Recently Beal, Warren and Duncan [2] conducted research on Iowa grain and supply cooperative managers. They discovered that economic success was best predicted by experience, followed by knowledge about product lines handled, general firm economics, and financial analysis. Education and training were positively correlated with the measure of economic success used but were not statistically significant at the ten percent level. When management performance was measured by those answers the managers gave to questions on how they performed their managerial roles, education rated highest, followed by knowledge and training, while experience was negatively related. Beal, Warren and Duncan [2] theorized that the negative relationship between experience and the performance measure is due to the fact that the latter were based on academic definitions more familiar to the more educated, less experienced managers. They also believed education to be more important than shown, which was verified when they conducted a causal analysis of relationships. Education had three indirect effects upon performance and success. First, the more educated managers sought more training, thus gaining more economic knowledge leading to increased profitability. Second, education enhanced performance in a similar manner as profitability was enhanced. Third, education leads to more rational values and thus better performance. In addition, Heckhausen [15, p. 30] has found that those individuals with a higher level of education also had a higher degree of achievement motivation.

<u>B.1.2 Management Style</u>. Management style directly affects management-employee relations. The morale and motivation of the employees affects their performance, which in turn affects company efficiency and productivity. Management-employee relations are influenced by: (i) the amount of decision-making which the employees are allowed to exercise, and (ii) the extent to which the manager is considerate of the needs and feelings of his subordinates [35].

It is fairly well accepted that there are three basic styles of management leadership:

 (i) Autocratic -- leader centered. The manager gives direct orders, accepts no suggestions or help from his subordinates.

- (ii) Democratic -- group centered. The manager leads his subordinates as a team. Also known as participative management.
- (iii) Laissez-faire -- individual centered. The subordinates are free to do nearly as they please. Useful where individual initiative and thought are desired.

Democratic leadership has been shown to be the most effective form of management leadership for most management situations. Democratic management leadership is superior primarily for its motivational effects upon employees, but depending upon specific priorities, such as quality of decision reached, may not necessarily be the best for some particular situations [34, pp. 40-44]. Benefits of democratic management leadership are exemplified in a study by Lawler and Hachman [23]. In a field experiment, they allowed one group of employees in a company to set up a reward system for good job attendance. This system was then enforced on all employees. It was found that those employees who had helped set up the system attended work significantly more than they had previously, while those who had not helped, did not attend work significantly more than they had attended previously.

Other research has shown democratic managers to be orderly and structured in their behavior. They view their employees as an organized unit or team [36]. The style of management leadership is not free from the motivation of the manager: The individual strength of the manager's motives influence or form his style of management. Motives having the greatest effect are the interpersonal needs for power and affiliation [35]. These motives are discussed below in sections B.2.5 and B.2.6 respectively.

B.1.3 Intelligence. This ability is defined here as:

...1. the ability to meet and adapt to novel situations quickly and effectively; 2. the ability to utilize abstract concepts effectively; 3. the ability to grasp relationships and to learn quickly. The three definitions are by no means independent; they merely emphasize different aspects of the process... [8].

Vroom [34, p. 50] cites research which shows highly intelligent managers to be less successful and more critical of their situation. Heckhausen [14, p. 129] has found that above a certain level of intelligence, improvement in managerial performance depends upon the level of intelligence, not motivation.

<u>B.1.4 Veridical Perception</u>. This term was coined and defined by Schrage [31, p. 57] as: "...the act of recognizing people, things and situations as they truthfully are rather than attributing to them qualities which are the products of one's emotions or imagination." Schrage believes that the ability to perceive veridically is the most important factor differentiating the successful manager from the unsuccessful. He found that a manager's perception of the market, his customers, employees and self is very important. The manager who himself actively seeks out the opinion of his customers and employees and is aware and anxious of his own impaired performance in tight situations is the best manager. He is cognizant of his total environment. Schrage [31, p. 59] found veridical perception to be positively correlated with achievement motivation, but negatively correlated with power motivation.

B.2 Motivation

Research into the motivation of managers has only recently, within the last ten or fifteen years, begun in earnest. Since there has been very little research conducted on motivation in agriculture or related businesses, most of the findings here cited are from research on managers and others in large corporations.

Some definitions are needed here before a review of the theory and research is attempted. The term "motivation" will be used in this context according to the following definition: "...an intervening variable which is used to account for factors within the organism which arouse, maintain, and channel behavior toward a goal..." [8]. Each factor is termed a "motive" which is defined as "...a state of tension within the individual which arouses, maintains and directs behavior toward a goal..." [8]. Motivation is therefore the sum of an individual's motives. Upon fulfilling a motive a sense of contentment is obtained termed "satisfaction" which is defined as "...a state of pleasantness and well being consequent upon having achieved a goal...(or) gratified an appetite or motive" [8].

Maslow [27, pp. 83-84] proposes a hierarchy of needs (motives) which are fulfilled in order of importance to the individual. Once a need is satisfied, it is no longer a driving force; only those needs not yet satisfied are motivators. A need does not have to be entirely satisfied before the next in the hierarchy becomes a motivator, nor are the needs in a fixed hierarchy for everybody, but may be ordered differently for each person.

Theorists and researchers have arranged needs (motives) in a number of hierarchies of importance. Maslow [27, pp. 84-99] has six classifications of needs: Physiological, Safety, Belongingness and Love, Esteem, Self-Actualization, and Aesthetic. More recently, Madsen [26, pp. 320-323], after reviewing a number of theories, proposed the

following list: (i) Primary motives: the innate, physiological determined motives, ten in number. (ii) Emotional motives: partly primary, partly secondary, two in number [security (fear), and aggression (anger)]. (iii) Secondary motives: acquired motives, socially and culturally determined, four in number (social-contact, achievement, power, and possession). Madsen [26, p. 323] describes his list as being sufficient to explain human actions.

Research, mostly using Murray's extensive list of empirically determined needs, has revealed several needs as important discriminators between the motivation of managers and non-managers, and between good and poor managers. These needs fall into Maslow's Safety, Belongingness and Love, and Esteem classification, and Madsen's Emotional and Secondary motives. In theories regarding job motivation, motives are generally segregated into two groups, context and content factors. A context factor is Wolf's [37] term for what has been called the hygiene, maintenance, extrinsic or dissatisfier factor; it is an outside or external factor of a job, e.g. the desire for compatible co-workers. A content factor is Wolf's [37] term for what has been called the motivator, intrinsic or satisfier factor; it is an aspect of the job in itself, e.g. the challenge of doing a job well.

Recently, Wolf [37] has proposed a theory of job motivation which he defines as: "Job motivation occurs when an individual perceives an opportunity to gratify an active need through job-related behaviors." Wolf's [37] theory takes into account both traditional theory of job motivation, which states that "the same elements can be related to both satisfaction and dissatisfaction", and Herzberg's two-factor theory of job motivation, which states that "content elements are more powerful

determinators of job satisfaction than are context elements..." Wolf's theory combines the two above by means of Maslow's hierarchy of needs, which indicates that context factors must first be satisfied before content factors of job motivation. Because the satisfaction of a previously ungratified need is greater than additional satisfaction from a need which is gratified on an on-going basis, a content element may be a stronger job satisfier [37].

Wolf's theory explains how higher level employees in a company are more satisfied, and how content elements are of greater importance as motivators to them. They have satisfied more of their lower needs and have begun to satisfy their higher needs, which are mostly content in nature.

Elements of motivation which have been determined to be important discriminators between good and poor managers are:

- 1. The level of satisfaction.
- 2. The need for safety, which includes concern over pay.
- 3. The need for affiliation.
- 4. The need for self-esteem.
- 5. The need for power, which includes the need for autonomy.
- 6. The need for achievement.

<u>B.2.1 The Level of Satisfaction</u>. Satisfaction depends upon the fulfillment of needs (motives). Generally, the more needs that are fulfilled, the greater the satisfaction. Satisfaction is an ultimate state. As lower needs become fulfilled, higher needs, which are more content in nature, become motivators [37]. Satisfaction is influenced by, and correlated with many variables.

Job satisfaction increases with higher levels of management and wages, as more motives are satisfied, and as goals are reached, or problems overcome [25, 34, pp. 49-58, 37]. In higher levels of management, motives to be satisfied are primarily content in nature; in lower levels, motives to be satisfied are primarily contextual in nature [3, 7, 37]. Job satisfaction increases with the degree of job fit; the better a person's abilities fit his job requirements, the greater his satisfaction [6]. Job satisfaction increases with the level of personal self-esteem [20].

A job is not free of life values of workers; it embodies a great amount of them [11]. Community economic characteristics have a strong effect upon employee job satisfaction and attitude toward pay [17, 18]. Job satisfaction is also moderated by how an employee believes his pay is determined and how he believes it should be determined [21]. To obtain maximum job satisfaction, the different aspects of a job require different combinations of managerial climatic components moderated by the work values of the employee [12]. Job performance may be enhanced by difficult specific work goals, but satisfaction is lowered [5, 25].²

<u>B.2.2 The Need for Safety</u>. The average person in today's society is predominantly satisfied in his safety needs. He is, for the most part relatively safe from wild animals or murder. A person today shows concern for safety by preferring a stable job and various forms of insurance for his own well-being. The concern for safety is also expressed by the preference for the familiar or known, and by the tendency to have some philosophy which organizes the world in a satisfactory manner [27, pp. 84-89]. The Safety (or security) motive may be defined as "...l. The tendency to seek security. 2. The tendency to protect onself from threat or possible failure by refusing to try or by lowering the level of aspiration" [8]. The degree of concern for the amount and type of safety varies with the age group, economic background, management level, and degree of personal concern. The safety motive as expressed in today's society can be classified as being generally contextual in nature to the job, and taken from the viewpoint of management, safety is essentially unrelated to job motivation, since employees generally can do little to improve their job safety [37].

Managers and professional employees consider safety and pay to be of less importance than the content aspects of work. This is opposite of what semi-skilled and unskilled workers believe.³ Pay, which is a means to many of the context aspects of work, is a motivator only when there is a clear correlation between work performance and pay [6, 23, 21, 10, 30]. When pay is administered equal to all, or only biased by tenure, it leads to work performance which is the barest minimum needed to keep the employee in the company [10]. The best performers are motivated by content aspects of work; it is the lower performers who are motivated by pay [10, 28]. Vroom [34, pp. 51-53] reports that managers prefer wage compensations instead of fringe benefits. In addition, when managers compare wages they are more concerned, not with the actual amount, but rather how it compares to that of others in the field. The comparison of wages to those outside the company was most typical of well-educated managers.

B.2.3 The Need for Affiliation. The need for affiliation is comparable to Maslow's Belongingness and Love need, which comes after

his Physiological and Safety needs [27, pp. 89-90]. Madsen [26, p. 322] places it in his Social Contact Motive. Both Maslow and Madsen describe their classification as the non-sexual desire for contact with other human beings. It is defined as the "...need for friendly association with others; formation of friendships; joining of groups; loving; cooperation" [8].

Wainer and Rubin [35] discovered that the need for affiliation is nonlinearly, slightly negatively related to company performance. They attributed this to the fact that a person with higher need for affiliation may be able to obtain the assistance of his colleagues, some of whom may have a high need for achievement. Heckhausen [15, p. 23] has found that failure is correlated with difficulty in social affiliation. He also confirms Wainer and Rubin's findings that the need for affiliation and the need for achievement are negatively related. He found that those individuals who have a high need for achievement will choose to work with somebody they may dislike who knows the job well, while those with a low need for achievement will choose somebody they like who may not know the job [15, pp. 64-65].

<u>B.2.4 The Need for Self-Esteem</u>. Maslow [27, pp. 90-91] believes that "All people in our society...have a need or desire for a stable, firmly based, usually high evaluation of themselves, for self-respect, or self-esteem, and for the esteem of others." Maslow [27, p. 90] holds that the satisfaction of self esteem needs, leads to feelings of personal strength, self confidence, and of being useful and necessary to the world. Where these needs are frustrated, feelings of inferiority, of weakness, and of helplessness emerge. He divides esteem needs into two groups: (1) the desire for independence, mastery or achievement

in the world, and (2) the desires for prestige and recognition by others.

A person with high self-esteem is more likely to seek self fulfillment and satisfaction, but a person with low self-esteem, even when provided with the fulfillment of his desires, will not reach the same level of satisfaction as a high self-esteem individual [20]. Failure has been correlated with poor self concept and difficulty in social affiliations [15, p. 23]. In a study upon Iowa cooperative managers, it was found that the successful managers were characterized as having a relatively favorable self concept. The more positive their self concept, the better their performance and economic relations to their cooperatives. Self concept was positively correlated with dominance, a measure of leadership, and negatively correlated with abasement, a measure of guilt and submissiveness [1].

<u>B.2.5 The Need for Power</u>. This is a secondary motive resulting from competitive situations [26, p. 322]. It has been found to distinguish between successful and unsuccessful managers. It is the "...ability or authority to control others; social power" [8].

Vroom [34, p. 17] cites research showing that managers have a stronger desire for power and derive more satisfaction from interpersonal influence than do other occupational groups. However, the precise manner in which the strength of the power motive influences managerial success is not as clear.

Schrage [31, p. 59], in 1965, concluded that:

Power motivation, as predicted, fogs the individual's perception of customers and employees. But instead of simply hurting profits, it causes either profits or losses to decrease!...
One reason Schrage [31, pp. 62-63] gives for his conclusion is that a low power-motivated manager is more aware of the facts because he is willing to delegate authority and obtain feedback on how the company is operating. On the other hand a highly power-motivated person may either produce some spectacular one-man maneuvers, producing high profits or losses which average out to a low net return; or be overly cautious, holding a tight rein over the company and accepting no advice, but keeping losses and profits to a minimum. Based upon the above conclusions from his resarch, and his finding that power motivation is negatively correlated with veridical perception, Schrage concludes that the successful manager has low power motivation.

Wainer and Rubin [35], in 1969, found the need for power, when considered alone, to be uncorrelated in conjunction with the degree of success. But when the need for power was considered in conjunction with the need for achievement, it was found that the best companies were controlled by managers with high need for achievement combined with a moderate need for power. Where high need for achievement was combined with high need for power, the manager was less successful. Wainer and Rubin [35] gave a possible explanation of their results -- the higher the need for power, the more autocratic the manager. This suggests that a moderate level of power motivation would indicate a manager whose style of leadership is democratic.

Wainer and Rubin's findings about power motivation have been partially confirmed in 1970 by Harrell [13, 14]. He compared MBA graduates and found that the higher wage earners, both in small and large businesses, were more domineering than low wage earners. He did not, however, seem to believe this dominance to be excessive,

since it was balanced by higher sensitivity and a higher friendliness score.⁵

The need for power is composed of five of Murray's needs, according to Madsen [26, p. 322]. One of these needs, the need for autonomy, has been found to be of great importance to the more successful managers [13, 14, 16]. This is a wish for independence, for freedom of choice and self regulation. Harrell [14] found the more successful entrepreneurs in small business had a greater desire for autonomy than the more successful in big business. He suggested that this may be the reason why such people had chosen small businesses rather than large. The need for autonomy also includes some of the desire for risk taking, but this will be explained under the need for achievement below.

<u>B.2.6 The Need for Achievement</u>. This motive is believed by many to be the most important to entrepreneurial success. Managers show stronger occupational drive and achievement motivation than do any other occupational group. It is not clear why entrepreneurs show high achievement motivation. It may be because (i) those people with high achievement motivation choose management for a career [15, p. 94], (ii) because tests and job recruiters unintentionally exclude all those from management who do not have high achievement motivation [16], or (iii) since McClelland [28, 29] has shown that achievement motivation can be learned, this may occur in managers as a result of their career [34, p. 18].

The achievement motive may be defined as: "...l. the tendency to strive for success or the attainment of a desired end...4. (Murray) The motive to overcome obstacles or to strive to do quickly and well things which are difficult" [8].

×, 28

The strength of the need for achievement is directly correlated with the degree of success as a manager. Wainer and Rubin [35] have found that high achievement motivation in the manager causes success of the company. They found that highly achievement-motivated managers had a greater company growth rate than either moderate or low achievementmotivated managers.⁶ Low achievement-motivated managers had a higher growth rate than moderate motivated managers, but this was not significant at the five percent level. Their findings disprove Schrage's [31, p. 59] 1965 conclusion that high achievement motivation causes great profits or great losses, while low achievement motivation causes low profits or low losses.

Heckhausen [15, p. 30] has found research which shows that those individuals with a high need for achievement have a higher level of education, occupy higher level jobs, work persistently harder, matured early, come from small towns or rural areas, and have grown up without either parental divorce or death prior to age sixteen. Those people with high achievement motivation prefer long-range goals, speak more of the future, and are more able to postpone rewards [15, pp. 42-44]. When considering goals, high achievement-motivated individuals worry about success or failure, but anticipate success more often than failure [15, p. 22]. They prefer goals of medium difficulty, which will have an equal chance of success dependent upon the individual's capabilities, while low achievement-motivated persons need either very easy, or exceedingly difficult goals [15, pp. 101-103]. A high achievementmotivated person is more goal-oriented; works better alone and yields less to social pressure; prefers excellence over prestige, although both are valued, and enjoys problem solving and achievement behavior

for its own sake [15, p. 67]. They prefer quick moving concentrated solutions but will feel unchallenged if the problem is too easy [15, p. 41].

¥.

A person with a high need for achievement and autonomy prefers moderate, well-calculated risks and has an aversion to daring speculation which may prove highly profitable in the short run, but which will eventually ruin the enterprise [14, 15, p. 60, 28, 34, p. 19].

Friedlander [10] has found a relationship between age, content motives, and context motives of work among white collar workers. Both high and low job performers, when young managers, prefer content aspects of work over context aspects such as recognition and the social environment. As age increases, preference for social environment increases in importance for both, but unlike low performers, high performers always maintain the primacy of content work aspects.⁸

Friedlander [10] also found that those individuals who were motivated by the content aspects of work continually obtained recognizable signs of advancement, while those who sought only the recognizable signs of advancement failed to do so.

FOOTNOTES

¹Research in management job performance first began at the lowest level, with the foreman and his workmen. Only in the last one or two decades has attention shifted to middle management, leaving the highest level of management still untested.

²The exception may be found in the person who derives great satisfaction from work, and who may believe in the Protestant Ethic.

³Managers and professional employees consider security and pay to be of less importance than the content aspects of work, according to Centers and Bugental [6]. They found that managers and professional employees rated the following items in decreasing order of importance: interesting work, satisfaction, self-expression, pay, good co-workers, and security, in that order. At the other end of the management hierarchy, semi-skilled and unskilled workers ranked the items in the following order of importance: pay, good co-workers, interesting work, security, satisfaction, and self-expression. Pay moved from fourth place for managers to first place for semi- and unskilled workers, and security moved from sixth place to fourth place.

⁴Of those managers who had a low need for affiliation, 69 percent of them had a higher than average company growth rate; of those with a moderate need for affiliation, 44 percent; and of those with a high need for affiliation 40 percent had a higher than average company growth rate [35].

⁵The latter was not significant at the .05 level [13].

⁶Significant at the .01 level [35].

[/]The content motives are apparently mostly the need for achievement.

⁸The importance of work motivators, mostly content, for low performers reaches a maximum at age thirty then levels off until age fifty when it begins dropping. For high performers, the work motivators, content and promotions, decrease slightly to age thirty, but thereafter increase [9].

LITERATURE CITED

- [1] Beal, George, Richard Warren, and David Duncan. "Life Experiences May Foretell Managerial Success," <u>News for Farmer Coopera-</u> <u>tives</u>, XXXVIII (July, 1971), U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, pp. 3-6
- [2] Beal, George, Richard Warren, and David Duncan. "Training, Knowledge, Experience--How They Relate to Managerial Success," <u>News for Farmer Cooperatives</u>, XXXVIII (September, 1971), U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, pp. 3-6.
- [3] Bohr, R. H., and Arnold B. Swertloff. "Work Shift, Occupational Status, and the Perception of Job Prestige," <u>Journal of</u> Applied Psychology, LIII (1969), pp. 227-229.
- [4] Brenner, Marshall H., and Howard C. Lockwood. "Salary as a Predictor of Salary: A Twenty Year Study," Journal of Applied <u>Psychology</u>, XLIX (1965), pp. 295-298.
- [5] Bryan, Judity F., and E. A. Locke. "Goal Setting as a Means of Increasing Motivation," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, LI (1967), pp. 274-277.
- [6] Carlson, R. E. "Degree of Job Fit as a Moderator of the Relationship Between Job Performance and Job Satisfaction," Personnel Psychology, XVII (1964), pp. 159-170.
- [7] Centers, R., and D. E. Bugental. "Intrinsic and Extrinsic Job Motivation Among Different Segments of the Working Population," Journal of Applied Psychology, L (1966), pp. 193-197.
- [8] Chaplin, James P. <u>Dictionary of Psychology</u>. New York: Dell Publishing Company, Inc., 1968.
- [9] DeWitt, Frank. "A Technique for Measuring Management Productivity," Management Review, LIX (June, 1970), pp. 2-11.
- [10] Friedlander, Frank. "Motivation to Work and Organizational Performance," Journal of Applied Psychology, L (1966), pp. 143-152.
- [11] ______. "Importance of Work Versus Non-Work Among Socially and Occupationally Stratified Groups," Journal of Applied Psychology, L (1966), pp. 437-441.

ı

- [12] Friedlander, Frank, and N. Margulies. "Multiple Impacts of Organizational Climate and Individual Value System Upon Job Satisfaction," <u>Personnel Psychology</u>, XXII (1969), pp. 171-183.
- [13] Harrell, Thomas W. "The Personality of High Earning MBA's in Big Business," Personnel Psychology, XXII (1969), pp. 457-463.
- [14] _____. "The Personality of High Earning MBA's in Small Business," <u>Personnel Psychology</u>, XXIII (1970), pp. 369-375.
- [15] Heckhausen, Heinz. <u>The Anatomy of Achievement Motivation</u>. Translated by Kay F. Butler, R. C. Birney, and D. C. McClelland. New York: Academic Press, 1967.
- [16] Hornaday, J. A., and C. S. Bunker. "The Nature of the Entrepreneur," Personnel Psychology, XXIII (1970), pp. 47-54.
- [17] Hulin, C. L. "Effects of Community Characteristics on Measures of Job Satisfaction," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, L (1966), pp. 185-192.
- [18] ______. "Sources of Variation in Job and Life Satisfaction: The Role of Community and Job Related Variables," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIII (1969), pp. 279-291.
- [19] Koontz, H., and C. O'Donnell. <u>Principles of Management: An</u> <u>Analysis of Managerial Functions</u>. 4th ed. New York: <u>McGraw Hill Book Co.</u>, 1968.
- [20] Korman, A. K. "Self Esteem as a Moderator in Vocational Choice: Replication and Extension," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIII (1969), pp. 188-192.
- [21] Lawler, E. E., III. "Manager's Attitudes Toward How Their Pay is and Should be Determined," Journal of Applied Psychology, L (1966), pp. 273-279.
- [22] . "The Multitrait-Multivariate Approach to Measuring Managerial Job Performance," Journal of Applied Psychology, LI (1967), pp. 369-381.
- [23] _____, and J. R. Hachman. "Impact of Employee Participation in the Development of Pay Incentive Plans: A Field Experiment," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIII (1969), pp. 467-471.
- [24] Lichtman, Cary M. "Some Interpersonal Response Correlations of Organizational Rank," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIV (1970), pp. 77-80.

- [25] Lodahl, T. M., and Mathilde Keynes. "The Definition and Measurement of Job Involvement," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, XLIX (1965), pp. 24-33.
- [26] Madsen, K. B. <u>Theories of Motivation</u>. 4th ed. Kent, Ohio: The Kent State University Press, 1968.
- [27] Maslow, A. H. Motivation and Personality. New York: Harper and Bros., 1954.
- [28] McClelland, D. C. "Achievement Motivation Can be Developed," Harvard Business Review, XLIII (Nov.-Dec., 1965).
- [29] _____, and D. G. Winter. <u>Motivating Economic Achieve-</u> <u>ment.</u> New York: The Free Press, 1969.
- [30] Saleh, S. D., and T. G. Grygier. "Psychodynamics of Intrinsic and Extrinsic Job Orientation," <u>Journal of Applied Psycho-</u> logy, LIII (1969), pp. 446-450.
- [31] Schrage, H. "The R & D Entrepreneur: Profile of Success," Harvard Business Review, XLIII (Nov.-Dec., 1965), pp. 56-69.
- [32] Schermerhorn, R. W., and R. E. Page. <u>Financial Statement Analysis</u> for Agribusiness Firms. Oklahoma State University Extension Circular E-812, Stillwåter, Oklahoma.
- [33] Schermerhorn, R. W. Personal interview with Dr. R. W. Schermerhorn, Professor and Extension Economist in Marketing Management, Oklahoma State University, Stillwater, Oklahoma. September, 1970.
- [34] Vroom, V. H. <u>Motivation in Management</u>. American Foundation for Management Research, 1965.
- [35] Wainer, Herbert A., and I. M. Rubin. "Motivation of Research and Development Entrepreneurs: Determinants of Company Success," Journal of Applied Psychology, XIII (1969), pp. 178-184.
- [36] Wofford, J. C. "Factor Analysis of Managerial Behavior Variables," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIV (1970), pp. 169-173.
- [37] Wolf, Martin G. "Need Gratification Theory: A Theoretical Reformulation of Job Satisfaction/Dissatisfaction and Job Motivation," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIV (1970), pp. 87-94.

CHAPTER III

ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE

A. The Sample

The population under study consisted of the principal managers of 102 cooperatives which were 1970 members of the Farmers Cooperative Grain Dealers Association of Oklahoma.

A pilot version of the questionnaire was pretested in early May, 1971. The final version of the questionnaire was mailed to 102 principal managers of cooperatives on May 18, 1971. Forty-eight questionnaires were returned from this mailing. On July 2, 1971, questionnaires were mailed to principal managers of cooperatives who had not returned a questionnaire after the first mailing. Thirteen completed questionnaires were returned after the second mailing, for a total of 61 questionnaires, or a return rate of 59.8 percent. Of these 61 questionnaires, 13 were rejected because they were incomplete. This left for analysis 48 questionnaires, or 47.1 percent of the population. These 48 questionnaires were not classified into groups, although it was recognized that these cooperatives varied in size, location, and type of business conducted.

The method of factor analysis, shown in section C.2.3 of this chapter, as well as the number of observations relative to the number of variables under study, precluded making statistical tests. This is relatively unimportant, as it is not the purpose of this study to test

hypotheses. Instead, the primary objective is to determine some of the elements which control managerial success. Results from this research will be presented as hypotheses which will require testing in later studies.

B. The Questionnaire

The mail survey questionnaire, shown in Appendix A, consisted of three parts. The first part contained 80 questions asking the managers for their opinions on various topics, which have been demonstrated in Chapter II by previous research to be relevant to decision making by managers. The second part consisted of 21 questions seeking information on such subjects as the manager's age, pay, armed services record, and cooperative size. The third part was a request for financial information about the cooperative for the years 1966 through 1970.

B.1 Opinion Questions

The study, being exploratory in nature, required that many areas of concern be investigated to provide a broad perspective of the general problem. This necessitated the use of many questions which could be answered quickly and easily. It was therefore decided to present managers with statements about these areas of concern. The managers were asked to score each statement relative to how much they agreed or disagreed with it, using a scale from 1 through 99, where a "1" would indicate complete disagreement, a "50" no opinion, and "99" complete agreement. The 80 opinion questions comprised 13 separate groups of questions. Each group of questions focused on an aspect of the manager which was judged by past research to be a possible indicator of managerial performance. These groups, labeled 1 through 13, form composite groups referred to as veridical perception, management motivation, and business behavior.

<u>B.1.1 Veridical Perception</u>. Questions in Groups 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 focus on different facets of veridical perception.

The questions in Group 1, veridical perception, are used to determine how concerned managers are about obtaining accurate information, how aware they are of their own limitations, and the effects of their actions. Table III contains those statements concerning this aspect of veridical perception. Group 2, operational objectivity, shown in Table IV, investigates the importance managers place on regular accounting and economic measures for supervision and analysis of their business operation. A study of operational objectivity provides an investigation of some traditional assumptions of economic research, which are that those managers who desire more accurate information about their business use this information for decision making, and that these managers are also aware of new production methods that will aid or hinder their business.

Group 3, environmental awareness, examines managers' desires for information from peers, specialists in the profession, and customers. It is argued by some that those managers desiring this information would consider it important to attend farmer meetings and seminars. Group 3 is shown in Table V. Group 4, the manager's perception of himself and his employees, shown in Table VI, examines managementemployee relations by asking for the manager's opinion of his employees and of himself. It is reported that a good manager, one who perceives veridically, will know his employees better than a poor manager [5].

TABLE III

÷ .

.

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 1 -- USED TO ANALYZE VERIDICAL PERCEPTION

Question Number	Question
7.	I consider it very important that I check the work schedule for each department every day.
41.	I believe I can obtain as good information by getting re- ports from the salesmen as obtaining it directly myself from customers.
48.	I encourage criticism and suggestions from my customers.
55.	I leave many jobs to my employees because they are able to do them as well or better than I can.
61.	Company growth is due to my efforts alone.
71.	My business decisions have had little impact upon the local community.
78.	I encourage suggestions from my employees.

TABLE IV

.

i,

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 2 -- USED TO ANALYZE OPERATIONAL OBJECTIVITY

· · · · ·	
Question Number	Question
2.	I never expand an enterprise without first estimating by re- gular accounting methods the costs and returns of doing so.
9.	I could tell someone the exact rate of return and volume obtained last month for each enterprise (or department) without looking at my records.
23.	I always determine precisely the benefits and costs of government programs to me before deciding upon the extent of participation.
30.	I always consider the effect on the entire firm operation when deciding on new production methods for an enterprise.
37.	I know exactly how the latest developments in production methods would affect my operation.
43.	I am responsible for searching out and evaluating new ways to operate.

• •2

TABLE V

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 3 -- USED TO ANALYZE ENVIRONMENTAL AWARENESS

Question Number	Question
35.	It is highly important to me to attend farmer field days, machinery demonstrations, reunions, etc.
47.	It is highly important to attend my own trade meetings, uni- versity extension classes, etc.
54.	I consider it important to participate in trade organiza- tions.
66.	I consider it important to talk frequently with the county agent and other professional agricultural workers.

TABLE VI

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 4 -- USED TO ANALYZE THE MANAGER'S PERCEPTION OF SELF AND EMPLOYEES

Question Number	Question
Employees:	
1.	I have the best employees in the community.
8.	I could not be more satisfied with my employees.
29.	My employees receive the highest wages for laborers in the community.
56.	I have low employee turn-over.
62.	My employees could not benefit more by obtaining a similar job within Oklahoma.
Manager:	
42.	I am the lowest paid manager of any business in the commu- nity.
49.	I am the highest paid manager in this trade within Oklahoma.
67.	In the company, I am compensated the least relative to my abilities.
75.	The wage I receive from managing my firm gives me a high de- gree of personal fulfillment.

••

۰ د Group 5, national awareness, measures the importance managers place on national and international news. Veridical perception implies the wish to be informed of the total environment in which one exists. Table VII contains those questions concerned with national awareness.

<u>B.1.2 Management Motivation</u>. Questions in Groups 6, 7, 8, 9, and 10 were used to analyze management motivation. Group 6, social involvement, relates to the manager's need for affiliation, or the need for friends and joining of groups. Table VIII contains those statements concerning social involvement. The questions in Group 7, status, shown in Table IX, investigate a manager's need for self-esteem and the esteem of others. Questions regarding power motivation are contained in Group 8, and shown in Table X. These questions were used to obtain a measure of the manager's dominance over other people. Independence, measured by the variables in Group 9, shown in Table XI, is the manager's need for autonomy and independence, relative to his Board of Directors. Group 10 contains the variables, shown in Table XII, which measure achievement motivation, which is a manager's desire to excel at his job.

<u>B.1.3 Business Behavior</u>. This composite group consists of Groups 11, 12, and 13. Group 11, general business practices and beliefs, includes such areas of concern as delegation of authority, control of employees, the emergence of critically important employees within the cooperative, the manager's conviction about the importance of a college education, experience in the armed services, and the accumulation of debt. Group 11 is shown in Table XIII. Table XIV contains Group 12, business objectives and plans, which contains statements in the area of who makes the objectives and plans for the cooperative and how detailed

۰.

TABLE VII

.

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 5 -- USED TO ANALYZE NATIONAL AWARENESS

Question Number	Question
13.	I obtain great personal satisfaction in studying national and world news every day.
27.	I derive great personal satisfaction from time spent listen- ing to or watching <u>national</u> news reports.
34.	When on vacation, I prefer to travel outside the state.
76.	National and world news are important to my business opera- tion.

TABLE VIII

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 6 -- USED TO ANALYZE SOCIAL INVOLVEMENT

Question Number	Question
5.	Local community service organizations, such as J.C.'s, Lions, etc. are important to me.
12.	It is important to me to be active in local community organ- izations.
19.	I consider it of great importance to my business that my family participate in this business's community affairs.
26.	When I can not attend community activities, it bothers me to allow others to represent me and my family.
40.	To participate in local <u>political</u> activities is of great importance to me.

•,

.

TABLE IX

<

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 7 -- USED TO ANALYZE STATUS

Question Number	Question
6.	I am very proud of the <u>title</u> of manager.
14.	I derive great satisfaction from signing my name as manager.
21.	I like the respect I receive from my employees for the posi- tion I hold.
28.	I derive great satisfaction from the <u>status</u> I hold in the community as a manager of a grain and feed firm.

TABLE X

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 8 -- USED TO ANALYZE POWER MOTIVATION

Question Number	Question
46.	I derive great satisfaction from having others work for me and with me.
60.	I appreciate having others look to me as their leader.
65.	I derive satisfaction from giving orders to others.
73.	In a company of this size, employees should have an oppor- tunity to exercise some authority over routine matters affecting them.

TABLE XI

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 9 --- USED TO ANALYZE INDEPENDENCE

Question Number	Question
10.	My decision making power is less than my share of the res- ponsibility (relative to the Board of Director's share).
24.	I like being manager because I can work as hard as I wish.
31.	I benefit my firm by often times taking on the responsibili- ties of the board.
53.	I consider myself to be exceedingly independent of my Board of Directors.
70.	I feel that the average tenure of the members of my present Board of Directors is too long.
80.	My Board of Directors is my greatest limiting management factor.

TABLE XII

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 10 -- USED TO ANALYZE ACHIEVEMENT MOTIVATION

Question Number	Question
3.	The greatest challenge to management is dealing with risk and uncertainty.
17.	The company's ultimate objectives are too high.
38.	Management is challenging and exciting to me as each day brings new and different problems for <u>me</u> to solve.
44.	One aspect of management which I detest is the heavy compe- tition.
51.	The aspect I dislike the most about management is the pres- sure build up.
68.	I like to manage a cooperative because the work is seasonal.
72.	I would rather take a faltering company and accept the res- ponsibility of building it up.
74.	I am uncomfortable when making decisions under uncertainty.
77.	One of the aspects which appeal to me most about being a manager is that my success is dependent upon my own produc- tion record.

TABLE XIII

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 11 -- USED TO ANALYZE SEVERAL BUSINESS PRACTICES AND BELIEFS

Question Number	Question
4.	Those businesses which are willing to borrow money are more likely to be successful than those that make it a policy to avoid debt.
15.	I have complete control over the hiring and firing of all employees working below me.
18.	My foremen should follow a strict daily schedule in the per- formance of their jobs.
22.	There is one (or more) key employee (other than the man- ager) within my cooperative who is important enough to the operation of the business, that the cooperative could not operate efficiently if he were replaced.
33.	My serving in the Armed Forces gave me experience in the leadership of men which has been beneficial to business. (If you did not serve, put 50).
36.	If I were suddenly incapable of managing the company (due to accident or illness), my successor from within the coopera- tive, would be prepared to take my job.
45.	I firmly believe that a college education is necessary for a beginning manager to be successful today.
58.	I consider seniority as very important in promotion.
69.	I believe my employees should make all operating procedure decisions.
79.	In order to be efficient at my job it is necessary that I follow a strict daily schedule.

TABLE XIV

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 12 -- USED TO ANALYZE BUSINESS OBJECTIVES AND PLANS

Question Number	Question
11.	My Board of Directors needs my guidance in setting the ob- jectives of the cooperative.
25.	The setting of the company's ultimate objectives should be exclusively my job.
32.	I firmly believe that I should be the only one that formula- tes the company plans.
39.	I consider this company an innovational leader in the trade within Oklahoma.
52.	I have plans set up for this company, to be implemented dur- ing the next five years, specifying for each year exactly what is to be done and when.
59.	I believe in company plans which specify exactly when some- thing is to be done.
64.	The company's ultimate objectives are highly detailed.

they are. Group 13, verbalization, shown in Table XV, centers on whether a manager will discuss his business, with whom, and how he feels about doing so. A study in Tennessee showed that better farm managers could better express themselves in this area [2].

B.2 Personal History Questions

Twenty-one questions were used to obtain information to supplement the analysis of financial data. Subjects covered by these questions are age, experience as a manager, pay, years served and rank acquired in the armed forces, education, travel, time spent at seminars and management classes, social involvement, number of competitors, trade area, and average tenure of the Board of Directors. Question number 14 of the questionnaire was withheld from analysis because of the degree to which it was misinterpreted;¹ question number 2 was withheld because an essay answer was required, which was not meant to be included in a quantitative analysis.

B.3 Financial Information

Condensed financial statements for the years 1966 through 1970 were asked for in question 22 of the questionnaire. Most cooperatives had condensed financial statements for 1970 readily available, but much of the financial data was not readily available for the other years. Selected financial ratios were computed from data in the 1970 financial statements of those cooperatives analyzed. The financial ratios computed will be discussed in detail below.

TABLE XV

QUESTIONS IN GROUP 13 -- USED TO ANALYZE VERBALIZATION

Question Number	Question
16.	I feel extremely uneasy when discussing company business matters with people other than family members and close friends.
20.	Discussion of business practices and techniques with other managers is helpful.
50.	I absolutely refuse to talk about my business operations and its problems with people other than the family.
57.	If asked, I can perfectly describe the kinds of facilities I have and their operation.
63.	I frequently encourage others in the trade to accept new ideas and methods.

,

C. Data Analysis

C.1 Data Preparation

Once the data had been collected and the questionnaires edited for completeness, the raw data had to be prepared for analysis.

<u>C.1.1 Opinion Questions</u>. Due to the fact that people, when answering a question which has a scale of answers, remain near the mean, the responses to the 80 opinion questions were re-scaled as standard normal deviates; also, 300 was added to the re-scaled responses so as to have all values greater than zero. The standard normal deviates spread out the middle section of the range of raw data so as to give a better interpretation.

<u>C.1.2 Personal History Questions</u>. These were coded to save space when put on computer cards. The coding consisted of removing the zeros from numbers in the hundreds, thousands, and millions.

<u>C.1.3 Financial Data</u>. The 11 financial ratios computed required 14 separate items of information. They were: (i) Liquid Assets, composed of accounts, notes, and sales receivable, and cash on hand; (ii) Current Assets, composed of Liquid Assets, inventories, and prepaid expenses; (iii) Fixed Assets, composed of land, buildings, equipment and fixtures, minus book-value depreciation;² (iv) Inventories; (v) Current Liabilities, composed of all liabilities due within the next fiscal year; (vi) Total Liabilities, composed of current and long-term liabilities; (vii) Net Working Capital, (viii) Net Worth, composed of special revenues³ and members' equity, made up of capital stock, equity credits, and retained earnings; (ix) Gross Income,⁴ made up of sales and other operating income before cost of sales and operating expenses;

(x) Operating Profit,⁵ composed of gross income, minus cost of goods sold and operating expenses; (xi) Net Profit, composed of total net earnings on a before-income-tax basis, patronage refunds, and dividends received; (xii) Salaries, composed of all wages and salaries, including the manager's; (viii) Overhead, composed of all operating expenses except salaries, depreciation, operating taxes and licenses; (xiv) Depreciation, at the amount cited by each cooperative.⁶

Eleven ratios obtained from the above financial information included: (i) Current Ratio, an estimate of the firm's ability to pay its current liabilities from presently owned assets; (ii) Liquid Ratio, a more stringent test of liquidity than the current ratio; (iii) Inventory to Net Working Capital, a check on relative inventory size; (iv) Gross Income over Net Working Capital, a determination of net working capital turnover; (v) Total Liabilities to Net Worth, a test for solvency and credit security; (vi) Fixed Assets to Net Worth, a second test for solvency; (vii) Net Profit to Net Worth, test for profitability, a measure of return on investment; (viii) Operating Profit to Gross Income, a measure of total operating efficiency; (ix) Salaries to Gross Income, an operating ratio to test whether labor and management salary expense is out of line; (x) Overhead to Gross Income, another operating ratio used to test whether overhead was excessive; (xi) Depreciation to Gross Income, an indicator of whether new facilities have been added recently.

C.2 Data Analysis

C.2.1 Correlation Matrix and Identification of Questions and Variables. Before the correlations were computed from the data, the

questions and variables were numbered 1 through 116. The first 80 questions retained the number assigned to them in the questionnaire. The remaining variables were personal history questions from Section II of the questionnaire, and financial ratios. These remaining variables were assigned numbers shown in Appendix B.

C.2.2 Determining the Number of Factors to Extract. Prior to the factor analysis via the principal factor method, it was necessary to know the sufficient number of factors to explain a chosen amount of the variation in the data, yet not have too many factors such that efficiency of data reduction would be lost, or too few factors such that some important relationships would be missed. A cluster analysis of the data was made by computing an Index of Internal Consistency [3, p. 28]. Nineteen clusters were obtained, but ten were couplets or triplets, six of which had high Indexes of Internal Consistency and four of which had low indexes. Based upon the Indexes of Internal Consistency and the eigenvalues, shown in Appendix C, four principal factor solutions were obtained, where the number of factors extracted ranged from a minimum of 12 to a maximum of 15.

<u>C.2.3 Factor Analysis by Principal Factors</u>. Since there were 48 observations on each of 116 variables, the correlation matrix was semi-positive definite. That is, it was singular, and, thus, when eigenvalues were computed some were zero. The singular correlation matrix eliminated the use of the maximum likelihood factor analysis computer programs available⁸ [1]. This required use of a principal factor method of factor analysis computer program. A principal factor model may be used to describe a variable in terms of a linear combination of hypothetical constructs, or factors, by the equation:

$$Z_{j} = a_{j1}F_{1} + a_{j2}F_{2} + \cdots + a_{jm}F_{m} + d_{j}u_{ji} \qquad (j=1, 2, ..., n) (3-1)$$

(i=1, 2, ..., N)
(p=1, 2, ..., m)

where Z_j is the jth standardized variable, a_{jp} is the factor loading of the jth variable on the pth factor, F_p , and d_j is the coefficient of the unique variance u_{ji} for all observations on the jth variable [3].

The computer program used was FACTO, from the Scientific Subroutine Package, modified for my own use [6].⁹ Each factor in a principal factor solution, in consecutive order, makes a maximum contribution to the explained total variance of the n variables. In a principal factor solution, all factors are required to reproduce the matrix of correlations among variables, but for explanatory purposes, only those factors are retained which account for a large percentage of total variance. Once the principal factor solutions, containing 12 through 15 factors, were obtained, a comparison of the ease with which variables could be allocated in each factor and the percentage of total variance explained by the first-order factors led to the choice of solution to use in describing the data.

According to Oehrtman [4, p. 9] factor loadings are interpreted in three ways. "First, they represent the relative importance of each factor in influencing each observed variable." For instance, in this study, the best prediction of the first variable would be an equation of the values for the factors¹⁰ times their respective factor loadings obtained from the first row of the factor matrix in Appendix C. Similarly, each of the other variables can be expressed as a linear function of the 12 factors. "Second, the factor loadings represent the net correlation coefficient between each factor and each observed variable" [4, p. 9]. For example, the first loading, which is -.54

in Factor 1, indicates that Factor 1 explains (-.54)², or 29 percent, of the variance in variable 1, after allowing for the other factors. The cumulative sum of the squared factor loadings for each variable is shown as a communality, or the amount of variance explained by all 12 factors. For variable 1 the communality is .55; that is, 55 percent of the variance in variable 1 is explained by the 12 extracted factors shown in Appendix C. "Third, and in some ways most important, the factor loadings serve as the basis for combining the variables into common groups. This is done on the basis of which factor has the highest loading with each particular variable" [4, pp. 9-10]. The classification of variables into factors is easy as long as each variable is added to that factor to which the variable appears to have the closest relationship. Once all the variables are relegated to their respective factors, these factors can be identified by a meaningful interpretation of the variables in the factor; this is done by attempting to find a common bond between them.

<u>C.2.4 Allocation of Variables to Factors</u>. Each variable was included in the factor where the factor loading of the largest absolute magnitude appeared, or in other words, the factor with which it was most highly correlated. If a variable had other factor loadings which were within .05 of the largest factor loading, these additional factors were also considered as a possible location for the variable. In this situation, the variable was added to that factor to which it contributed most in interpretation.

<u>C.2.5 Second-Order Factors</u>. Second-order factors were computed to determine the relationships of first-order factors. A correlation matrix was computed, using as data the factor loadings from the rotated

first-order factor matrix. The resulting correlation matrix was inputted to FACTO, which was set up to obtain three solutions containing two through four second-order factors. From these three solutions one was chosen, in a manner similar to the selection of the first-order factor solution, to explain the variation in the firstorder factors.

D. Hypothesis Formulation

One value of factor analysis is that the results obtained may be used by a researcher in the formulation of hypotheses about the behavior of managers relative to their opinions and attitudes, age, ability, and the financial status of their business. These hypotheses need to be tested and verified in further research, since they are derived in this study from a sample of only 48 observations¹¹ on each of 116 variables.

FOOTNOTES

¹Question 14 asked for total time spent outside the state by the manager since he finished his formal education, the answer to which, when compared to those from Question 3.a., years served in the armed forces, in many cases indicated that more time had been spent in the armed services than out of state. Upon checking with several managers, a misinterpretation of Question 14 was confirmed.

²Other assets, such as investment in regional cooperatives were not included in either current or fixed assets.

³Special revenues included accelerated amortization of grain facilities.

⁴Gross income was used in this study as a measure of trading size.

⁵Operating profit was used in this study as a measure of profit size.

⁶No distinction was made as to whether the depreciation rate was that used for federal income tax purposes, straight line, or any other form of computation.

⁷Low percentages of net worth held as fixed assets are favorable.

⁸The programs available were: (i) APTERYX: "FActor loadings, sPecific variances, communaliTies, maximum likElihood estimates, least squaRes estimates. AlternatelY principal aXis estimates", the Statistical Laboratory, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa; (ii) UMLFA: "Unrestricted Maximum Likelihood Factor Analysis", from the Educational Testing Service, Princeton, New Jersey.

⁹Modifications to the subroutine FACTO, from the Scientific Subroutine Package were: (i) The program was set up to accept a correlation matrix instead of raw data, reducing the amount of space required in the computer; (ii) the subroutine EIGEN was substituted by the subroutine GIVENS, which calculates eigenvalues and eigenvectors. The GIVENS subroutine was formulated by Franklin Prosser, Indiana University (September, 1967); (iii) the use of a critical value to decide how many eigenvalues, and thus the number of factors to retain, was substituted by the input of bounds on the number of factors to extract; (iv) the program was changed such that it could be stopped, and restarted, just after the calculation of eigenvalues and eigenvectors to allow for inspection of eigenvalues and a decision on the number of factors to extract; (v) the program was changed to punch the rotated factor matrix in addition to writing it out; and (vi) the program was used in double precision.

¹⁰Factor loadings may be used to compute values for these factors. These values are referred to as factor scores. It was not necessary to compute factor scores in this study.

 $^{11}{\rm The}$ 48 observations represented 47.1 percent of the population.

LITERATURE CITED

- [1] Chandler, John P. Interview with Dr. John P. Chandler, Assistant Professor Computer Science, Oklahoma State University (February, 1972).
- [2] Morrow, W. R. "The Identification and Evaluation of Managerial Behavior." (Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Tennessee, 1968).
- [3] Oehrtman, Robert L. "A Hierarchial Factor Analysis of the Adjustment Problems Facing Bottling Firms." (Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Iowa State University, 1970).
- [4] . "Factor Analysis -- Some Fundamental Concepts and Examples," mimeographed material, Department of Agricultural Economics, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa (November, 1967).
- [5] Schrage, H. "The R & D Entrepreneur: Profile of Success," <u>Harvard Business Review</u>, XLIII (Nov.-Dec., 1965), pp. 56-69.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS, AN INTERPRETATION OF THE FACTORS

Four principal factor solutions were computed, containing 12 through 15 factors. A comparison of these solutions led to the choice of the 12 factor solution as the best description of the data. Reasons for this choice were: (i) there were fewer occurrences where a variable had more than one factor loading equal in magnitude, and thus, greater distinction was obtained regarding the factor into which each variable would be included; and (ii) those solutions having more than 12 factors did not substantially increase the cummulative percentage of the variance explained, as shown in Table XVI below.

TABLE XVI

CUMULATIVE PERCENTAGE OF EIGENVALUES FROM 116 VARIABLES -- PERCENTAGE OF TOTAL VARIANCE IN THE DATA EXPLAINED BY FIRST-ORDER FACTORS

Number of •Factors	Cumulative Percentage of Eigenvalues			
·				
11	60.3%			
12	63.1%			
13	65.6%			
14	68.0%			
15	70.3%			
16	72.4%			

The results from the 12 factor solution are presented as a factor matrix in Appendix C. The factor matrix is composed of factor loadings which are the correlations of each variable with each of the factors.

A. First-Order Factors

There are 12 first-order factors, derived from a correlation matrix of the raw data. The variance explained by each factor is shown in Appendix C.

A.1 Factor 1 -- Veridical Perception

The items that load higher on Factor 1 than on any other factor are ordered in Table XVII according to the magnitude of their loadings. All variables except one are correlated positively with the factor and 19 have a loading of .50 or greater in magnitude. Variable 20, Discussion of business practices and techniques with other managers is helpful, and variable 54, I consider it important to participate in trade organizations, both have loadings of .77. Variable 30, I always consider the effect on the entire firm operation when deciding on new production methods for an enterprise, has a loading of .76. Therefore, Factor 1 accounts for 59, 59, and 58 percent of the common variance in variables 20, 54, and 30 respectively. The variables that load high on Factor 1 are concerned with <u>Veridical Perception</u>, which is thus used as a suggested name for this factor.

An interpretation of Factor 1 would allow one to hypothesize that a manager who shows the following characteristics could be an outgoing person. He places importance in speaking to other managers, participating in trade and social organizations, encouraging suggestions

ΤA	BLE	X	V	1	Ι

QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 1 -- VERIDICAL PERCEPTION

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
20.	Discussion of business practices and techniques with other managers is helpful.	.77
54.	I consider it important to participate in trade organizations.	. 77
30.	I always consider the effect on the entire firm oper- ation when deciding on new production methods for an enterprise.	.76
57.	If asked, I can perfectly describe the kinds of faci- lities I have and their operations.	.74
43.	I am responsible for searching out and evaluating new ways to operate.	.72
48.	I encourage criticism and suggestions from my custo- mers.	.70
47.	It is highly important to me to attend my own trade meetings, university extension classes, etc.	.69
2.	I never expand an enterprise without first estimat- ing by regular accounting methods the costs and re- turns of doing so.	.67
5.	Local community service organizations, such as J.C.'s, Lions, etc., are important to me.	.67
35.	It is highly important to me to attend farmer field days, machinery demonstrations, reunions, etc.	.66
6.	I am very proud of the <u>title</u> of manager.	.59
24.	I like being a manager because I can work as hard as I wish.	.57
38.	Management is challenging and exciting to me as each day brings new and different problems for <u>me</u> to solve.	.57
37.	I know exactly how the latest developments in produc- tion methods would affect my operation.	.56
Variable Variable Factor Number Description Loading I have the best employees in the community. .54 1. 15. I have complete control over the hiring and firing of all employees working below me. .54 23. I always determine precisely the benefits and costs of government programs to me before deciding upon the extent of participation. .54 56. I have low employee turn-over. .53 46. I derive great satisfaction from having others work for me and with me. .51 I consider this company an innovational leader in 39. the trade, within Oklahoma. .48 100. The total volume of wheat handled by my cooperative in 1970? -.48 11. My Board of Directors needs my guidance in setting the objectives of the cooperative. .47 93. In the last two years (since June 1, 1969), how many days have you spent at management classes, programs, seminars, etc.? .42 8. I could not be more satisfied with my employees. .41 63. I frequently encourage others in the trade to accept new ideas and methods. .40 14. I derive great satisfaction from signing my name as manager. .35

TABLE XVII (Continued)

from his customers, going to farmer field days, and encouraging others to accept new ideas and methods. He also indicates that he helps his Board of Directors set objectives. All this could indicate that he attempts to verbally communicate. This communication could be a source of information to him, to which he adds by considering it important to analyze his operation when considering changes in it, feeling it his responsibility to search out and evaluate the latest production methods, and government programs, and placing importance in knowing how these developments could affect his operation. These variables may indicate a manager who is objective in his business decisions, which with his apparent desire to verbally communicate, could indicate a manager with the ability to perceive veridically.

His apparent high self-esteem, pride in being a manager, feelings of achievement at his job, and appreciation of being able to work at new problems each day as hard as he likes, could all indicate a satisfied manager. In addition, the importance placed in having others work for him and with him, the apparent liking for his employees and low employee turnover may indicate a manager with a democratic leadership style.

The volume of wheat handled by the cooperative is negatively related to the above variables. There are possibly two explanations for this relationship. First, younger managers, who would probably have more years of formal education and smaller cooperatives, would better understand the terms used in some of the questions. Or second, the older managers who have gained experience feel they do not have to ask for advice; they may feel reticent about discussing their business, and believe that they have met all the possible problems in the job. If this is the case, their sense of satisfaction may be expected to decrease.

A.2 Factor 2 -- Egotistical Autocrat

Those variables that load higher on Factor 2 than on any other factor are ordered in Table XVIII according to the absolute magnitude of their loadings. All except one variable are correlated positively with the factor and 11 have a loading of .50 or greater in absolute magnitude. Variable 32, I firmly believe that I should be the only one that formulates the company plans, has a loading of .73. Factor 2 therefore accounts for 53 percent of the common variance in variable 32. Those variables that load high on Factor 2 indicate egotism and an autocratic management leadership style; these therefore suggest <u>Egotistical Autocrat</u> as a name for this factor.

The impression obtained from Factor 2 is that of somebody who refuses to delegate authority, and who believes he is superior to others. His belief that he should be the only one who formulates plans, set company objectives, that his employees may make small decisions but none threatening his authority over them, and by the importance he places in political activities possibly indicates an autocratic manager. His belief that company growth is due to his efforts alone, his dislike for sharing company business matters with others, and his dislike for being represented by others could show egotism.

The other variables could principally be an outcome of the manager being egotistical and autocratic. Being autocratic could lead him to believe he is independent of his Board of Directors, and may even pit him against his Board of Directors. He believes he has a smaller share

TABLE XVIII

QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 2 -- EGOTISTICAL AUTOCRAT

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
32.	I firmly believe that I should be the only one that formulates the company plans.	.73
16.	I feel extremely uneasy when discussing company busi- ness matters with people other than family members and close friends.	.71
79.	In order to be efficient at my job it is necessary that I follow a strict daily schedule.	.70
25.	The setting of the company's ultimate objectives should be exclusively my job.	.69
26.	When I cannot attend community activities, it bothers me to allow others to represent me and my family.	.69
61.	Company growth is due to my efforts alone.	.69
69.	I believe my employees should make all operating pro- cedure decisions.	.66
50.	I absolutely refuse to talk about my business opera- tions and its problems with people other than family.	.65
10.	My decision making power is less than my share of the responsibility (relative to the Board of Director's share).	<i>°</i> 63
62.	My employees could benefit more by obtaining a simi- lar job within Oklahoma.	.57
73.	In a company of this size, employees should have an opportunity to exercise some authority over routine matters affecting them.	54
49.	I am the highest paid manager in this trade within Oklahoma.	.48
68.	I like to manage a cooperative because my work is seasonal.	.48
13.	I obtain great personal satisfaction in studying national and world news everyday.	.47

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
40.	To participate in local <u>political</u> activities is of great importance to me.	.47
3.	The greatest challenge to management (excluding obtaining financial credit) is dealing with risk and uncertainty.	.46
17.	The company's ultimate objectives are too high.	.46
41.	I believe I can obtain as good information by getting reports from the salesmen as obtaining it directly myself from customers.	.46
70.	I feel that the average tenure of the members of my present Board of Directors is too long.	.44
53.	I consider myself to be exceedingly independent of my Board of Directors.	.43

TABLE XVIII (Continued)

of the decision making power than his share of the responsibility, that the average tenure of his Board of Directors is too long, and the Board of Directors has set goals too high. He recognizes that his employees could do better by working elsewhere, but does not believe that he could do better by working elsewhere. His interest in the news may be due to the importance he places in political activities. He indicates recognition of risk and uncertainty, but appears to fail to recognize the importance of first-hand information from his customers and the importance of rigidity in a strict daily schedule.

A.3 Factor 3 -- Age and Tenure

Table XIX shows those variables that load higher on Factor 3 than on any other factor, ordered according to the magnitude of their loadings. All variables except four are correlated positively with the factor and six have loadings of .50 or greater in absolute magnitude. Variable 89, What was your annual base pay when you began this job (excluding fringe benefits and management incentives)?, had a loading of -.78. That is, Factor 3 accounts for 61 percent of the common variance in variable 89. Those variables that load high on Factor 3 are concerned with <u>Age and Tenure</u>, which is therefore used as a suggested name for this factor.

An interpretation of Factor 3 would allow one to hypothesize that it describes a manager who has maintained his job for many years. The factor indicates the manager has not changed jobs for some time and believes in an ordered life, where change occurs under well regulated circumstances, such as promotion based on tenure, and avoids risks, as indicated by the dislike for taking the responsibility of building

TABLE XIX

.

QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 3 -- AGE AND TENURE

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
89.	What was your annual base pay when you began this job (excluding fringe benefits and management incentives)?	?78
90.	In what year did you begin your present job?	74
91.	What is your age?	.74
87.	How many years have you been a manager?	.70
27.	I derive great personal satisfaction from time spent listening to or watching <u>national</u> news reports.	.57
72.	I would rather take a faltering company and accept the responsibility of building it up.	57
45.	I firmly believe that a college education is neces- sary for a beginning manager to be successful today.	43
58.	I consider seniority as very important in promotion.	.40
94.	How many days did you spend outside the state during the last two years (since June 1, 1969)?	. 35

up a faltering company. He appears not to believe in a college education but he places importance in being well informed on the news. The fact that he has traveled could be a product of his age; his children may have grown up and left, leaving him the means with which to fulfill the desire to travel.

A.4 Factor 4 -- Fringe Benefits, Pay, Education and Experience

Those variables which load higher on Factor 4 than on any other factor are ordered in Table XX according to the absolute magnitude of their loadings. All variables except two are correlated positively with the factor and four have loadings of .50 or greater in absolute magnitude. Variable 83, Of your 1970 wages, what percent was in the form of fringe benefits?, and variable 81, Of your 1970 wages, what percent was in the form of base pay?, have loadings of .78 and -.72 respectively. That is, Factor 4 accounts for 61 and 52 percent of the common variance in variables 83 and 81 respectively. The variables in Factor 4 are concerned with <u>Fringe Benefits</u>, <u>Pay</u>, <u>Education and Experience</u>, which is thus used as a suggested name for this factor.

Factor 4 could be interpreted as follows: The percentage which fringe benefits are of salary received in 1970 by the manager, increases quite obviously at the cost of the percentage that base pay is of total salary. In addition, as the percentage for fringe benefits increases, so does the amount of base pay received in 1970. Apparently, the most popular fringe benefits were hospital and life insurance, and the least popular of the three was a retirement plan. It appears that those who are better educated and had fewer years as foreman and/or assistant manager prior to becoming manager received higher wages and

TABLE XX

QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 4 -- FRINGE BENEFITS, PAY, EDUCATION AND EXPERIENCE

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
83.	Of your 1970 wages, what percent was in the form of fringe benefits?	.78
81.	Of your 1970 wages, what percent was in the form of base pay?	72
112.	Hospitalization Insurance?	.58
113.	Life Insurance?	.57
86.	How many years were you a foreman and/or assistant manager before becoming a manager?	47
88.	What was your 1970 base pay on an annual basis (ex- cluding fringe benefits or management incentives)?	.45
92.	What was your formal education?	.44
114.	Retirement Plan?	.41

• :

more fringe benefits. This could be the result of managers with more formal education being more aware of the price of their services.

A.5 Factor 5 -- Self-Esteem and Confidence

Those variables that load high on Factor 5 are ordered according to the magnitude of their loadings in Table XXI. All 11 variables are correlated positively with the factor and five have loadings of .50 or greater in magnitude. Variable 60, I appreciate having others look to me as their leader, has a loading of .76. That is, Factor 5 accounts for 58 percent of the common variance in variable 60. The variables that load high on Factor 5 are concerned with <u>Self-Esteem and Confi-</u> dence, which is thus used as a suggested name for this factor.

An interpretation of Factor 5 would allow one to hypothesize that this factor describes a manager who has a high regard for himself and is confident of his abilities. This factor appears to indicate a manager who appreciates being looked to as a leader, enjoys his job, plans ahead, has somebody within the cooperative who can take his job if he is suddenly incapacitated, and who also is unafraid of asking for advice from his employees or professional agricultural workers. The fact that he enjoys leading is corroborated, though very weakly, by the number of social, civic, and agricultural trade groups to which he is a member and in which he takes a leading part.

A.6 Factor 6 -- Liquidity

Those variables that load higher on Factor 6 than on any other factor are ordered in Table XXII according to the magnitude of their loadings. Only two variables are correlated positively with the factor

TABLE XXI

QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 5 -- SELF-ESTEEM AND CONFIDENCE

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
60.	I appreciate having others look to me as their leader.	.76
28.	I derive great satisfaction from the <u>status</u> I hold in the community as a manager of a grain and feed firm.	.63
75.	The wage I receive from managing my firm gives me a high degree of personal fulfillment.	.63
78.	I encourage suggestions from my employees.	.58
77.	One of the aspects which appeal to me most about being a manager is that my success is dependent upon my own production record.	.50
36.	If I were suddenly incapable of managing the company (due to accident or illness), my successor from within the cooperative, would be prepared to take my job.	.47
59.	I believe in company plans which specify exactly when something is to be done.	.45
65.	I derive satisfaction from giving orders to others.	.41
66.	I consider it important to talk frequently with the county agent and other professional agricultural workers.	. 39
95.	What is the number of social, civic, and agricultural trade groups of which you are a member?	.31
96.	What is the total number of years you have held the following positions (president, vice president, secretary, treasurer) in the groups mentioned in question 95 since the end of your formal education?	.19

TABLE XXII

RATIOS, QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 6 -- LIQUIDITY

.

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
102.	Liquid Ratio.	.89
101.	Current Ratio.	.85
29.	My employees receive the highest wages for laborers in the community.	56
105.	Total liabilities to net worth.	51
9.	I could tell someone the exact rate of return and volume obtained last month for each enterprise (or department) without looking at my records.	50
106.	Fixed assets to net worth.	46

and five of the six variables have a loading of .50 or greater in absolute magnitude. Variable 102, Liquid Ratio, and variable 101, Current Ratio, have factor loadings of .89 and .85 respectively. That is, Factor 6 accounts for 79 and 72 percent of the common variance in variables 102 and 101 respectively. The two variables which load distinctively higher on Factor 6 are concerned with <u>Liquidity</u>, which is therefore used as a suggested name for this factor.

An interpretation of Factor 6 would allow one to hypothesize that this factor describes a safe liquid financial position. As the current and liquid ratios increase, the ratios of total liabilities and fixed assets to net worth decrease. It may be said that a manager who has the above liquid position is fairly safe from unexpected debts. But, his safe liquid position is possibly the cause of his failure to keep a close watch on the operations of each of his departments in the cooperative, possibly lowering his ability to perceive veridically.

A.7 Factor 7 -- Management Incentives

Table XXIII shows those four variables, ordered according to the magnitude of their loadings, that load higher on Factor 7 than on any other factor. All variables are correlated positively with the factor and three have loadings of .50 or greater in magnitude. Variable 110, Overhead to Gross Income, and variable 82, Of your 1970 wages, what percent was in the form of a management incentive (profit share, etc.)?, have loadings of .86 and .83 respectively. The common variance in variables 110 and 82 accounted for by Factor 7 is 74 and 69 percent respectively. Two of these three variables that load high on Factor 7 are concerned with <u>Management Incentives</u>, which is thus used as a suggested name for this factor.

TABLE XXIII

RATIOS, QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 7 --MANAGEMENT INCENTIVES

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
110.	Overhead to gross income.	.86
82.	Of your 1970 wages, what percent was in the form of a management incentive (profit share, etc.)?	.83
115.	Did your cooperative pay you a management incentive when you began your present job?	.52
12.	It is important to me to be active in local commu- nity organizations.	.45

An interpretation of this factor leads one to hypothesize that as the ratio of overhead to gross income increases, so does the amount paid the manager in the form of a management incentive. This may be because such a manager is in charge of a more diversified cooperative in which overhead expenses increase relative to sales volume [4, p. 8]. Also, managers who receive incentives may consider it important to be active in local social organizations.

A.8 Factor 8 -- Armed Services Record

Factor 8 has four variables which load higher on it than on any other factor. These variables are shown in Table XXIV, ordered according to the absolute magnitude of their loadings. Only one variable is correlated negatively with the factor and three have loadings .50 or greater in magnitude. Variable 84, Number of years served in the armed services, has a loading of .77. That is, Factor 8 accounts for 59 percent of the common variance in variable 84. The two variables which load highest on Factor 8 are concerned with the managers' <u>Armed Services</u> Record, which is therefore used as a suggested name for this factor.

TABLE XXIV

Variable Number	Variable • Description	Factor Loading
84.	Number of years served in the armed services.	.77
85.	Rank acquired.	.67
33.	My serving in the armed forces gave me experience in the leadership of men which has been beneficial to my business. (If you did not serve, put 50).	.52
34.	When on vacation, I prefer to travel outside the state.	48

QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 8 --ARMED SERVICES RECORD

An interpretation of Factor 8 leads one to hypothesize that the more years a manager has served and the higher rank he has reached in the armed services, the greater beneficial effect he believes his serving in the armed forces has had on his business. In addition the dislike for travel outside the state, when on vacation, appears to increase with the number of years in the armed services. This may be an indication of the wish for the familiar, and a symptom of the need for safety [2, pp. 84-89]. This dislike for travel outside the state could have implications about the ability of the manager to perceive veridically.

A.9 Factor 9 -- Responsibility Avoidance

Those variables that load higher on Factor 9 than on any other factor are ordered in Table XXV according to the magnitude of their loadings. Two of those four variables are correlated positively with this factor and two have loadings of .50 or greater in absolute magnitude. Variable 55, I leave many jobs to my employees because they are able to do them as well or better than I can, has a loading of .71. This loading indicates that Factor 9 accounts for 50 percent of the common variance in variable 55. A suggested name for Factor 9 is <u>Responsibility Avoidance</u>, which is indicated by the variables which load high on this factor.

An interpretation of Factor 9 would allow one to hypothesize that a manager who shows the following combination of characteristics could be avoiding responsibility. He delegates authority to his subordinates because he believes they are able to perform a job as well or better than he can, he has not set all company objectives, and feels

uncomfortable when making decisions under uncertainty. With a manager who avoids responsibility, a cooperative could be expected to lose trade to its competitors, hence the smaller trade area.

TABLE XXV

QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 9 --RESPONSIBILITY AVOIDANCE

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
55.	I leave many jobs to my employees because they are able to do them as well or better than I can.	.71
116.	In the past, have you set all company objectives?	65
98.	What is the radius, in miles, of your trade area?	49
74.	I am uncomfortable when making decisions under uncertainty.	.44

Another interpretation of Factor 9 would be that it may describe somebody who recently became a manager. This would explain the small trade area, since a beginning manager could be expected to begin at a small cooperative. It would also explain why he has not set company objectives, and if he had had a college business education, or something similar, he would probably be more likely to delegate authority. His discomfort under uncertainty could be due to lack of experience in decision making. Thus, hypotheses from this factor need to be tested before either one of these interpretations can be accepted over the other.

A.10 Factor 10 -- Projection Due to Feelings of Failure

Factor 10 has 14 variables which load on it higher than on any other factor. They are shown in Table XXVI, ordered according to the absolute magnitude of their loadings. Only three variables are correlated negatively with this factor and seven have loadings of .50 or greater in absolute magnitude. Variable 44, One aspect of management which I detest is the heavy competition, has a loading of .77. That is, Factor 10 accounts for 59 percent of the common variance in variable 44. Factor 10 could be interpreted as being concerned with <u>Projection Due to Feelings of Failure</u>, which is a suggested name for this factor.

The impression obtained from this factor is that of a manager who blames others, particularly his Board of Directors, for his shortcomings. This is defined as projection, "...a defensive reaction by means of which (an individual) ... transfer(s) the blame for (his) own shortcomings, mistakes, and misdeeds to others..." [1, p. 99].

This hypothesis is based upon the following interpretation of the factor. The manager is a poor one. He fails to plan ahead, he allows the presence of an irreplaceable employee in the cooperative, he does not consider world and national news important to his business, and neither does he consider it important that his family participate in local affairs. The last aspect is a possible indication of aloofness to the local residents, some of whom would be his customers. But, he does recognize the value of appropriate use of debt.

Also, this manager appears to enjoy power, shown by his desire for respect from his employees and the desire that his foremen follow a

TABLE XXVI

QUESTIONS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN FACTOR 10 --PROJECTION DUE TO FEELINGS OF FAILURE

Variable	Variable	Factor
Number	Description	Loading
44.	One aspect of management which I detest is the heavy competition.	.77
64.	The company's ultimate objectives are highly de- tailed.	64
80.	My Board of Directors is my greatest limiting manage- ment factor.	.61
42.	I am the lowest paid manager of any business in the community.	.58
76.	National and world news are important to my business operation.	58
52.	I have plans set up for this company, to be imple- mented during the next five years, specifying for each year exactly what is to be done and when.	54
31.	I benefit my firm by often times taking on the res- ponsibilities of the board.	.51
67.	In the company, I am compensated the least relative to my abilities.	.42
51.	The aspect I dislike the most about management is the pressure build up.	.41
4.	Those businesses which are willing to borrow money are more likely to be successful than those that make it a policy to avoid debt.	.36
19.	I consider it of great importance to my business that my family participate in this business community's affairs.	36
18.	My foremen should follow a strict daily schedule in the performance of their jobs.	.35
21.	I like the respect I receive from my employees for the position I hold.	. 34

Variable	Variable	Factor
22.	There is one (or more) key employees (other than the manager) within my cooperative who is important enough to the operation of the business, that the cooperative could not operate efficiently if he were replaced.	.34

strict schedule. He apparently has a low need for achievement as a manager, manifested by the strong dislike he has for two inherent aspects of the job he holds, heavy competition and pressure build up. He could be unaware of his own shortcomings and so blame his Board of Directors for his feelings of failure. This may be shown by his feelings that he is being limited in job by his board, by his belief that they have failed to set up detailed objectives, and his belief that he must perform some of their duties since they have failed to do them. In addition, he feels his Board of Directors is not compensating him enough for his efforts. This is indicated by his feelings of being compensated the least in the cooperative relative to his abilities, and being the lowest paid manager in the community.

A.11 Factor 11 -- Working Capital and Profitability

There are five variables which load higher on Factor 11 than on any other factor. They are shown in Table XXVII, ordered according to the absolute magnitude of their loadings. Only two variables are correlated positively with this factor and three have loadings of .50 or greater in absolute magnitude. Variable 104, Gross income over net working capital, has a loading of -.81, and variable 103, Inventory to net working capital, has a loading of -.80. Factor 11 therefore accounts for 66 and 64 percent of the common variance in variables 104 and 103 respectively. These variables that load high on Factor 11 are concerned with <u>Working Capital and Profitability</u>, which is thus used as a suggested name for this factor.

TABLE XXVII

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
104.	Gross income over net working capital.	.81
103.	Inventory to net working capital.	.80
71.	My business decisions have had little impact upon the local community.	60
7.	I consider it very important that I check the work schedule for each department every day.	.43
107.	Net profit to net worth.	40

An interpretation of Factor 11 would allow one to hypothesize that as the relative size of net working capital increases, with respect to gross income and inventories, so does net profit to net worth increase. Another hypothesis would be that as net working capital increases relative to gross income, profitability of the cooperative also increases, possibly due to decreased inventories. A result of the second hypothesis could be an apparently looser supervision of the operation of each department by the manager. Finally, the manager's concern over the impact of his decisions on the local community appears to be positively correlated with relative size of net working capital.

A.12 Factor 12 -- Operating Profits

Table XXVIII shows five variables which load higher on Factor 12 than on any other factor. These variables are ordered in the table according to the absolute magnitude of their loadings. Only two variables have a loading of .50 or greater in absolute magnitude, variables 109 and 111; and three of these variables are correlated negatively with this factor. Variable 109, Salaries to gross income, has a loading of .66. That is, 44 percent of the common variance in variable 109 is accounted for by Factor 12. Those variables that load high on Factor 12 are concerned with Operating Profits, which is therefore used as a suggested name for this factor.

TABLE XXVIII

RATIOS,	QUESTIONS	AND	THEIR	FACTOR	LOADINGS	IN	FACTOR	12	
		(OP ERAT [ING PROI	FITS				

Variable Number	Variable Description	Factor Loading
109.	Salaries to gross income.	66
111.	Depreciation to gross income.	52
108.	Operating profit to gross income.	.48
97.	What is the number of all competitors with which your customers may attempt to trade?	39
99.	The average tenure of the members of my present Board of Directors.	. 39

An interpretation of this factor leads one to hypothesize that as salaries and depreciation decrease as a percentage of gross income, the ratio of operating profit to gross income increases. This may be either an indication of low wages and the use of old facilities, or an efficient internal operation. In addition, one may posit that as operating profit increases, the number of competitors decreases and the average tenure of the Board of Directors increases. This may indicate either less need for modern facilities for reasons of lack of competition, and/or possibly directors with experience who help the cooperative operate efficiently.

B. Second-Order Factors

Second-order factors were computed to determine the relationships between first-order factors. A correlation matrix was computed using as data the factor loadings from the rotated twelve first-order factor matrix. The resulting 12 x 12 correlation matrix was inputed to FACTO which was set to obtain three solutions containing two through four second-order factors. From these three solutions, the solution containing three second-order factors was chosen. The reasons for this choice were: (i) the solution containing two second-order factors did not contribute to the explanation of variance in the eighth first-order factor; (ii) the solution containing three second-order factors added considerably to the interpretation of the data, as is indicated in Table XIX, by that percentage of total variance which was explained; . (iii) the solution containing four second-order factors had two sets of couplets of first-order factors, which indicated over-factorization.

TABLE XXIX

CUMULATIVE PERCENTAGE OF EIGENVALUES FROM TWELVE FIRST-ORDER FACTORS -- PERCENTAGES OF TOTAL VARIANCE IN THE FIRST-ORDER FACTORS EXPLAINED BY SECOND-ORDER FACTORS

th j Eigenvalue from Correlations Between First-Order Factors	Cumulative Percentage of Eigenvalues		
2	25.9%		
3	36.0%		
4	45.8%		

B.1 Second-Order Factor A -- Pay and a Theoretically Good Manager

Those first-order factors that load higher on Second-Order Factor A than on any other second-order factor are shown in Table XXX. Those first-order factors are ordered according to the absolute magnitude of their loadings, except for first-order Factor 10 which is included here, since it adds to the interpretation of this second-order factor, but principally belongs in Second-Order Factor C. First-order Factor 4, Fringe Benefits, Pay, Education, and Experience, and first-order Factor 2, Egotistical Autocrat have loadings of .67 and -.62 respectively. That is, Second-Order Factor A accounts for 45 and 38 percent of the common variance in first-order Factors 4 and 2. Of those five firstorder factors, three are correlated positively with Second-Order Factor A and three have loadings which are greater than .50 in absolute magnitude. Those first-order factors that load high on Second-Order Factor A are concerned with pay and variables which could be interpreted as indicative of a theoretically good manager. Thus, Pay and the

<u>Theoretically Good Manager</u> is used as a suggested name for this secondorder factor.

TABLE XXX

FIRST-ORDER FACTORS AND THEIR LOADINGS IN SECOND-ORDER FACTOR A -- PAY AND THE THEORETICALLY GOOD MANAGER

First- Order Factor Number	First-Order Factor Title	Factor Loading
4	Fringe Benefits, Pay, Education, and Experience	.67
2	Egotistical Autocrat	62
5	Self-Esteem and Confidence	.49
7	Management Incentives	.36
10 ^a	Projection Due to Feelings of Failure	54

^aFactor 10 is included here as it is highly correlated with this second-order factor, and contributes to its interpretation.

An interpretation of Second-Order Factor A would allow one to hypothesize that pay increases with those theoretically determined aspects of a good manager. This hypothesis is based upon the following interpretation of the following first-order factors: (i) From within Factor 4, as pay increases so do fringe benefits and education, but experience prior to becoming a manager decreases. (ii) Factor 2, which is negatively correlated with this second-order factor, possibly shows

that the theoretically good manager is not egotistical nor autocratic; he apparently has no dissatisfaction with his Board of Directors and will share company business matters with others. (iii) Factor 5 could indicate that the manager has a high self-esteem and is confident of his abilities; that he enjoys his job, is unafraid of asking for advice, and is socially active. (iv) Factor 7 may be interpreted to show that he is likely to receive a management incentive, and that he has a higher than average overhead to gross income ratio. Maybe this is because there are a large number of departments within the cooperative and this ratio could be an indication of size [4, p. 8]. The high factor loading for Factor 10, which is actually loacted in Second-Order Factor C, corroborates Factor 2, if Factor 10 is interpreted as indicating that the manager has a low need for power and has no dissatisfaction with his Board of Directors. Thus, it could be hypothesized that the highly paid manager performs some of the aspects required of a good manager, and has a high need for achievement.

B.2 Second-Order Factor B -- Older Experienced Managers

Table XXXI shows Second-Order Factor B with those first-order factors, which load higher on it than on any other second-order factor, ordered according to the absolute magnitude of their loadings. Three of these five first-order factors are correlated positively with this second-order factor and two first-order factors have loadings greater than .50 in absolute magnitude. First-order Factor 3, Age and Tenure, has a loading of .76. That is, Second-Order Factor B accounts for 58 percent of the common variance in first-order Factor 3. Those firstorder factors which load high on Second-Order Factor B are concerned with variables which could be interpreted to describe an <u>Older Experi-</u> enced <u>Manager</u>, which is thus used as a suggested name for this factor.

TABLE XXXI

FIRST-ORDER FACTORS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN SECOND-ORDER FACTOR B -- OLDER EXPERIENCED MANAGER

First- Order Factor Number	First-Order Factor Title	Factor Loading
3	Age and Tenure	.76
1	Veridical Perception	 55
9	Responsibility Avoidance	48
12	Operating Profit	.43
11	Working Capital and Profitability	27

It may be hypothesized that age increases with experience and profits, but is negatively related to some of those theoretically good aspects of a manager. This hypothesis is based upon the following interpretation of those first-order factors contained in Second-Order Factor B: (i) Factor 3 may be interpreted as indicating that as age increases so does tenure with the same job, years as a manager, importance of seniority in promotion, and the dislike for risks, possibly indicating rigidity. (ii) Factor 1, which is negatively related, may indicate that the older manager is not outgoing, does not investigate new ideas nor use regular accounting methods as aids in decision making. He may therefore have poor veridical perception. In addition, Factor 1 may show that the older manager has low self-esteem and is dissatisfied, yet he operates a large grain cooperative. (iii) Factor 9 may indicate that an older manager does not avoid responsibility and has a large trade area. (iv) Interpreting, from the variables in Factors 11 and 12, it may be hypothesized that older more experienced managers have higher profits and more working capital and are less observant of their cooperatives. Further, these increased profits may be an outcome of having managed the same cooperative for a long period of time, as indicated in Factor 3, and not necessarily that of being a good manager.

B.3 Second-Order Factor C -- Liquidity

There are three first-order factors that load higher on Second-Order Factor C than on any other second-order factor. These first-order factors are ordered in Table XXXII according to the magnitude of their loadings. All of them are correlated positively with Second-Order Factor C and two have a loading of .50 or greater in magnitude. Firstorder Factor 6, Liquidity, has a loading of .65. That is, Second-Order Factor C accounts for 41 percent of the common variance in first-order Factor 6. The first-order factor that loads high on Second-Order Factor C is concerned with <u>Liquidity</u>, which is thus used as a suggested name for this second-order factor.

An interpretation of this second-order factor would allow one to hypothesize that an overly liquid financial position may possibly indicate poor management. This hypothesis is based upon the following

interpretations of those variables in the first-order factors: (i) An interpretation of Factor 10 may indicate a poor manager by his apparent failing to plan ahead, allowing an employee to be irreplaceable in the cooperative, not considering world and national news important, enjoying power but possibly showing a low achievement motivation, and apparently blaming his Board of Directors for his feeling of failure and what he considers low pay. (ii) Liquidity may not be an indicator of profitability, but rather an indicator of safety and this is in keeping with the need for safety as indicated in Factor 8 by the dislike for travel outside the state.

TABLE XXXII

FIRST-ORDER FACTORS AND THEIR FACTOR LOADINGS IN SECOND-ORDER FACTOR C -- LIQUIDITY

First- Order Factor Number	First-Order Factor Title	Factor Loading
6	Liquidity	.64
10	Projection Due to Feelings of Failure	.58
8	Armed Services Record	. 39

LITERATURE CITED

- [1] Coleman, James C. <u>Abnormal Psychology and Modern Life</u>. 3rd ed. Glenview, Illinois: Scott, Foresman and Company, 1964.
- [2] Maslow, A. M. <u>Motivation and Personality</u>. New York: Harper and Bros., 1954.
- [3] Oehrtman, Robert L. "Factor Analysis -- Some Fundamental Concepts and Examples," mimeographed material, Department of Agricultural Economics, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa (November, 1967).
- [4] Page, R. E., R. W. Schermerhorn, and B. D. Romine. <u>Financial</u> <u>Analysis of Grain and Supply Cooperatives</u>. Oklahoma State University Extension Circular E-813, Stillwater, Oklahoma.

CHAPTER V

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

This chapter summarizes the analysis and hypotheses developed concerning which questions are important elements in the explanation of managerial success and efficiency of cooperative managers. The first section summarizes the objectives and procedure of this study. The second section contains the conclusions, presented as hypotheses. The third section covers the limitations and biases of this study, and the need for further research to confirm the hypotheses drawn from the results of this study.

A. Summary

A.1 Objectives

This research is exploratory in nature to determine those elements which explain managerial success and efficiency of cooperative managers. Because many possible areas of management have a bearing on the subject, it was decided to survey these areas extensively and formulate, rather than test, hypotheses from the results of this study. The study's intent could, therefore, be defined as one of analyzing many aspects of managerial performance and setting apart those aspects which provide the greatest amount of explanation of managerial success and efficiency of cooperative managers. These aspects would include the manager's objectives, motives, business style, and personal history.

The purpose of this study is to determine the underlying factor structure of some economic, sociological, and psychological variables that managers of cooperatives, from their own knowledge and experience, believe are relevant to decision making, and managerial efficiency and success; and in addition, determine the extent of the observed variance in these variables that is accounted for by the factors.

A.2 Procedure

It was decided to sample, by means of a mail questionnaire, the population of principal managers of the 102 member cooperatives, in 1970, of the Farmers Cooperative Grain Dealers Association of Oklahoma. A questionnaire return rate of 59.8 percent of the population was obtained. After editing, questionnaires from 47.1 percent of the population remained for analysis.

The questionnaire consisted of three parts: opinion questions, personal history questions, and a request for cooperative financial information. The 80 opinion questions were presented as statements which the managers were asked to score, on an agree-disagree scale. The statements covered the areas of veridical perception, motivation, and business practices and beliefs. Specific motives investigated were the need for safety, self-esteem, affiliation, power, autonomy, and achievement.

The personal history questions, 21 in number, sought information about the managers' pay, armed services record, education, age, tenure on the job, experience, social involvement, travel, tenure of their Board of Directors, trade areas, and volume of wheat handled by their cooperatives in 1970. Information for 11 ratios on liquidity, solvency,

95

profitability, and operating efficiency was obtained from condensed income statements and balance sheets furnished by these cooperatives.

Data from the returned questionnaires were then used to compute a matrix of correlations between 116 variables. This correlation matrix was then analyzed by means of the principal factor method of factor analysis. This analysis yielded 12 first-order factors offering information on different facets of cooperative management performance. In addition, the rotated factor matrix was used to compute a correlation matrix for these 12 first-order factors and, in turn, this correlation matrix was analyzed by the principal factor method of factor analysis, yielding three second-order factors. Conclusions, shown below as hypotheses, were then drawn from interpretations of these 12 first-order factors and three second-order factors.

B. Conclusions

The method of analysis, as well as the number of observations relative to the number of variables under study, precluded making statistical tests. This is relatively unimportant, as it was not the purpose of this study to test hypotheses. Instead, the primary objective was to conduct exploratory research on the elements which determine managerial success. Results from this research are presented below as hypotheses which will require testing in later studies.

Following each first-order name is a list of variable numbers, and following each second-order factor name is a list of first-order factor numbers. It is hypothesized that these variables and firstorder factors affect an aspect of managerial performance, described respectively by the first- and second-order factor names, more than any

other variables or first-order factors do. This list of variables or first-order factors included in a hypothesis may be increased or decreased according to the detail desired by a researcher.

B.1 Hypotheses About First-Order Factor Composition

- Factor 1: Veridical Perception is best described by variables numbered 20, 54, 30, 57, 43, 48, 47, 2, 5, and 35, as shown in section A.1, Chapter IV.
- Factor 2: Egotistical Autocrat is best described by variables numbered 32, 16, 79, 25, 26, 61, 69, 50, 10, 62, and 73, as shown in section A.2, Chapter IV.
- Factor 3: Age and Tenure is best described by variables numbered 89, 90, 91, and 87, as shown in section A.3, Chapter IV.
- Factor 4: Fringe Benefits, Pay, Education, and Experience is best described by variables numbered 83, 81, 112, and 113, as shown in section A.4, Chapter IV.
- Factor 5: Self-Esteem and Confidence is best described by variables numbered 60, 28, 75, and 78, as shown in section A.5, Chapter IV.
- Factor 6: Liquidity is best described by variables numbered 102 and 101, as shown in section A.6, Chapter IV.
- Factor 7: Management Incentives is best described by variables numbered 110 and 82, as shown in section A.7, Chapter IV.
- Factor 8: Armed Services Record is best described by variables numbered 84 and 85, as shown in section A.8, Chapter IV.

- Factor 9: Responsibility Avoidance is best described by variables numbered 55 and 116, as shown in section A.9, Chapter IV.
- Factor 10: Projection Due to Feelings of Failure is best described by variables numbered 44, 64, 80, 42, 76, 52, and 31, as shown in section A.10, Chapter IV.
- Factor 11: Working Capital and Profitability is best described by variables numbered 104, 103, and 71, as shown in section A.11, Chapter IV.
- Factor 12: Operating Profits is best described by variables numbered 109, 111, and 108, as shown in section A.12, Chapter IV.

B.2 Hypotheses About Second-Order Factor Composition

- Factor A: Pay and the Theoretically Good Manager is best described by first-order factors numbered 4, 2, and 5, as shown in section B.1, in Chapter IV.
- Factor B: Older Experienced Manager is best described by firstorder factors numbered 3, 1, 9, and 12, as shown in section B.2, Chapter IV.
- Factor C: Liquidity is best described by first-order factors numbered 6 and 10, as shown in section B.3, Chapter IV.

B.3 Hypotheses Derived from Factor 1

- I. An outgoing person is likely to be able to perceive veridically.
- II. Veridical perception results in higher self-esteem.
- III. Veridical perception results in higher job satisfaction.
- IV. Veridical perception results in more democratic management leadership.

B.4 Hypotheses from Factor 2

- V. A manager who is autocratic is also egotistical.
- VI. An autocratic and egotistical manager is dissatisfied with his Board of Directors.
- VII. An autocratic and egotistical manager feels impaired by his Board of Directors.

B.5 Hypotheses from Factor 3

- .VIII. Tenure at the same job is positively correlated with the manager's age.
 - IX. Managers who are older and have more tenure at the same position prefer well-ordered jobs in which there is little risk involved.

B.6 Hypotheses from Factor 4

- X. The percentage of fringe benefits and amount of base pay received are positively correlated.
- XI. Hospital and life insurance are preferred by managers over retirement plans as fringe benefits.
- XII. More educated managers with fewer years experience before becoming managers, receive higher wages and more fringe benefits than less educated managers receive.

XIII. Managers with high self-esteem and confidence are more successful at their jobs than are managers with low self-esteem and little confidence.

B.8 Hypotheses from Factor 6

- XIV. As financial liquidity ratios increase, ratios of solvency, such as total liabilities or fixed assets to net worth, decrease.
- XV. A manager with a highly liquid financial position does not keep a close watch on the internal operation of the cooperative.

B.9 Hypothesis from Factor 7

XVI. A manager who receives a management incentive is likely to have a higher overhead to gross income ratio than a manager who does not receive a management incentive.

B.10 Hypotheses from Factor 8

- XVII. The more years served and higher rank reached in the armed forces by the manager, the greater beneficial effect the manager believes his armed service record has had on his business.
- XVIII. Managers who served in the armed forces prefer not to travel out of the state.

XIX. Cooperatives with managers who avoid responsibility have a smaller trade area than cooperatives with managers who do not avoid responsibility.

B.12 Hypothesis from Factor 10

XX. Managers who have low achievement motivation and show signs of failing at their job, project their feelings of failure onto their Board of Directors.

B.13 Hypotheses from Factor 11

- XXI. As net working capital increases relative to gross income, profitability of the cooperative increases also.
- XXII. Net working capital increases due to decreased inventories.
- XXIII. Cooperatives with higher relative net working capital also have managers with low internal supervision of the cooperative.
- XXIV. A manager's concern for the impact of his decisions on the local community increases with relative net working capital.

B.14 Hypotheses from Factor 12

- XXV. Operating profit is inversely related to salaries and depreciation.
- XXVI. Operating profit increases with fewer competitors.
- XXVII. Operating profit increases with the average tenure of the Board of Directors.

B.15 Hypotheses from Second-Order Factor A

- XXVIII. More educated and higher paid managers are less autocratic and egotistical than less educated and lower paid managers.
 - XXIX. More educated and higher paid managers have higher self-esteem and confidence than less educated and lower paid managers.
 - XXX. More educated and higher paid managers are more likely to receive a management incentive, but have higher overhead costs than less educated and lower paid managers.
 - XXXI. More educated and higher paid managers have higher achievement motivation, lower power motivation, and are more satisfied at their jobs than less educated and lower paid managers.

B.16 Hypotheses from Second-Order Factor B

- XXXII. Profitability and experience increase with age.
- XXXIII. Older managers are more rigid, disliking change or risk.
- XXXIV. Age is negatively related to veridical perception.
- XXXV. Older managers do not avoid responsibility.
- XXXVI. Older managers control larger cooperatives.

B.17 Hypotheses from Second-Order Factor C

- XXXVII. An overly liquid financial position is a safety margin used by poor managers.
- XXXVIII. Low achievement motivation, poor business practices, and dissatisfaction with the Board of Directors are positively related to financial liquidity.

C. Limitations and Implications

C.1 Limitations and Biases of the Study

Possibly the greatest limitation of the study is the financial ratios, because they were calculated for only one point in time. This may favor managers who have long tenure at the same cooperative, since they should benefit from their experience with their particular cooperative and, thus, obtain better financial ratio positions. Perhaps a better measure of each manager's effect upon his respective cooperative would have been obtained by measuring the change in financial ratios that occurred over a given time period or over his tenure with the cooperative.

Other biases and limitations enter when no consideration was made for differences in company size, location in the state, products handled, or business style. The cooperatives varied from small, onestation grain elevators to large, multi-station cooperatives that handled grain and supplies and operated in neighboring states. In addition, the cooperatives varied greatly as to location in Oklahoma and, consequently, the products handled varied, also.

C.2 Implications for Further Research

Further research is required to test those hypotheses shown in the conclusions to this study.

A given set of the above hypotheses may be tested by an in-depth study of members of three categories of managers: good, average, and poor. The rate of change in returns to investment or stockholder's equity over a given period could be used as criteria to categorize

103

managers into different levels of management quality. Statistical tests could then be used to analyze those variables hypothesized in this study to be important in the explanation of differences in motivation, objectives, and management style between the categories of quality of management. Or, differences in motivation, objectives, and management style could be measured by Lawler's [1] Multitrait-Multivariat approach. This requires that each manager be rated by his Board of Directors, peers, customers, and himself on each selected variable. Another method would be to use Discriminant Analysis. That is, variables which have been hypothesized to distinguish the good from the poor managers could be used to predict the success of a sample of managers. A comparison of the predictions with what really occurred could be used to test hypotheses.

LITERATURE CITED

[1] Lawler, E. E., III. "The Multitrait - Multivariat Approach to Measuring Managerial Job Performance," <u>Journal of Applied</u> <u>Psychology</u>, LI (October, 1967), pp. 369-381.

A SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ackley, Richard M. <u>Statistics of Farmer Cooperatives 1968-69</u>. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, Research Report 16 (December, 1970).
- Beal, George, Richard Warren, and David Duncan. "Life Experiences May Foretell Managerial Success," <u>News for Farmer Cooperatives</u>, XXXVIII (July, 1971), U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, 3-6.
 - . "Training, Knowledge, Experience -- How They Relate to Managerial Success," <u>News for</u> <u>Farmer Cooperatives</u>, XXXVIII (September, 1971), U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, 3-6.
- Bohr, R. H., and Arnold B. Swertloff. "Work Shift, Occupational Status, and the Perception of Job Prestige," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, LIII (1969), 227-229.
- Brenner, Marshall H., and Howard C. Lockwood. "Salary as a Predictor of Salary: A Twenty Year Study," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, XLIX (1965), 295-298.
- Bryan, Judity F., and E. A. Locke. "Goal Setting as a Means of Increasing Motivation," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, LI (1967), 274-277.
- Carlson, R. E. "Degree of Job Fit as a Moderator of the Relationship Between Job Performance and Job Satisfaction," <u>Personnel</u> Psychology, XVII (1964), 159-170.
- Centers, R., and D. E. Bugental. "Intrinsic and Extrinsic Job Motivation Among Different Segments of the Working Population," <u>Journal</u> of Applied Psychology, L (1966), 193-197.
- Chandler, John P. Interview with Dr. John P. Chandler, Assistant Professor Computer Science, Oklahoma State University (February, 1972).
- Chaplin, James P. <u>Dictionary of Psychology</u>. New York: Dell Publishing Co., Inc., 1968.
- Cochrane, W. W., and R. H. Elsworth. <u>Farmer's Cooperative Disturbances</u> <u>1875-1939</u>. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farm Credit Administration, Miscellaneous Report No. 65 (1943), cited by Allen J.

Baker. "Management Processes in Cooperative Grain Marketing Firms." (Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Oklahoma State University, 1970).

- Coleman, James C. <u>Abnormal Psychology and Modern Life</u>. 3rd ed. Glenview, Illinois: Scott, Foresman and Company, 1964.
- DeWitt, Frank. "A Technique for Measuring Management Productivity," Management Review, LIX (June, 1970), 2-11.
- Fox, R. L. Farm Meat Packing Enterprises in the U.S. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmers Cooperative Service, General Report 29 (1957), cited by R. L. Kohls. <u>Marketing of Agricultural Products</u>. 3rd ed. New York: The MacMillan Company, 1967.
- Friedlander, Frank. "Motivation to Work and Organizational Performance," Journal of Applied Psychology, L (1966), 143-152.

. "Importance of Work Versus Non-Work Among Socially and Occupationally Stratified Groups," <u>Journal of Applied</u> Psychology, L (1966), 437-441.

, and N. Margulies. "Multiple Impacts of Organizational Climate and Individual Value System Upon Job Satisfaction," Personnel Psychology, XXII (1969), 171-183.

- Gessner, Anne L. <u>Statistics of Farmer Cooperatives 1960-1961</u>. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmers Cooperative Service, General Report 112 (July, 1963).
- Harrell, Thomas W. "The Personality of High Earning MBA's in Big Business," Personnel Psychology, XXII (1969), 457-463.

. "The Personality of High Earning MBA's in Small Business," Personnel Psychology, XXIII (1970), 369-375.

- Heckhausen, Heinz. <u>The Anatomy of Achievement Motivation</u>. Translated by Kay F. Butler, R. C. Birney, and D. C. McClelland. New York: Academic Press, 1967.
- Hornaday, J. A., and C. S. Bunker. "The Nature of the Entrepreneur," Personnel Psychology, XXIII (1970), 47-54.
- Hulin, C. L. "Effects of Community Characteristics on Measures of Job Satisfaction," Journal of Applied Psychology, L (1966), 185-192.
- . "Sources of Variation in Job and Life Satisfaction: The Role of Community and Job Related Variables," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIII (1969), 279-291.
- Kohls, Richard L. <u>Marketing of Agricultural Products</u>. 3rd ed. New York: The MacMillan Company, 1967.

- Koontz, H., and C. O'Donnell. <u>Principles of Management: An Analysis</u> of Managerial Functions. 4th ed. New York: McGraw Hill Book Co., 1968.
- Korman, A. K. "Self Esteem as a Moderator in Vocational Choice: Replication and Extension," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, LIII (1969), 188-192.
- Lawler, E. E., III. "Managers' Attitudes Toward How Their Pay is and Should be Determined," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, L (1966), 273-279.
 - . "The Multitrait-Multivariat Approach to Measuring Managerial Job Performance," Journal of Applied Psychology, LI (1967), 369-381.
 - ______, and J. R. Hachman. "Impact of Employee Participation in the Development of Pay Incentive Plans: A Field Experiment," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIII (1969), 467-471.
- Lichtman, Cary M. "Some Interpersonal Response Correlates of Organizational Rank," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIV (1970), 77-80.
- Lodahl, T. M., and Mathilde Keynes. "The Definition and Measurement of Job Involvement," Journal of Applied Psychology, XLIX (1965), 24-33.
- Madsen, K. B. <u>Theories of Motivation</u>. 4th ed. Kent, Ohio: The Kent State University Press, 1968.
- Maslow, A. H. <u>Motivation and Personality</u>. New York: Harper and Bros., 1954.
- McClelland, D. C. "Achievement Motivation Can be Developed," <u>Harvard</u> <u>Business Review</u>, XLIII (Nov.-Dec., 1965), 6 ff.
- , and D. G. Winter. <u>Motivating Economic Achievement</u>. New York: The Free Press, 1969.
- Miller, R. W., and A. L. Jensen. "Failures of Farmers' Cooperatives," <u>Harvard Business Review</u>, XXV (March-April, 1947), 213, cited by R. L. Kohls. <u>Marketing of Agricultural Products</u>. 3rd ed. New York: The MacMillan Company, 1967.
- Morrow, W. R. "The Identification and Evaluation of Managerial Behavior." (Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Tennessee, 1968).
- Oehrtman, Robert L. "Factor Analysis--Some Fundamental Concepts and Examples," mimeographed material, Department of Agricultural Economics, Iowa State University, Ames, Iowa (November, 1967).

- Oehrtman, Robert L. "A Hierarchial Factor Analysis of the Adjustment Problems Facing Bottling Firms." (Unpublished Ph.D. Dissertation, Iowa State University, 1970).
- Page, R. E., R. W. Schermerhorn, and B. D. Romine. <u>Financial Analysis</u> of Grain and Supply Cooperatives. Oklahoma State University Extension Circular E-813, Stillwater, Oklahoma.
- Romine, B. D. Interview with B. D. Romine, Public Accountant, Romine and Thomas Public Accountants, Enid, Oklahoma (September, 1971).
- Saleh, S. D., and T. G. Grygier. "Psychodynamics of Instrinsic and Extrinsic Job Orientation," <u>Journal of Applied Psychology</u>, LIII (1969), 446-450.
- Schermerhorn, R. W., and R. E. Page. <u>Financial Statement Analysis for</u> <u>Agribusiness Firms</u>. Oklahoma State University Extension Circular E-812, Stillwater, Oklahoma.
- Schermerhorn, R. W. Personal interview with Dr. R. W. Schermerhorn, Professor and Extension Economist in Marketing Management, Oklahoma State University, Stillwater, Oklahoma (September, 1970).
- Schrage, H. "The R & D Entrepreneur: Profile of Success," <u>Harvard</u> <u>Business Review</u>, XLIII (Nov.-Dec., 1965), 56-69.
- Stanton, Beryle. <u>Farmer Cooperatives ... Farm Business Tools</u>. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, Agricultural Information Bulletin 275 (January, 1964).
- Swanson, Bruce L. <u>Statistics of Farmer Cooperatives 1965-1966</u>. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Farmer Cooperative Service, Research Report 1 (July, 1968).
- Vosloh, Carl J., Jr. "Grain Marketing," <u>Agricultural Markets in Change</u>, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, Report No. 95 (July, 1966), 215-256.
- Vroom, V. H. <u>Motivation in Management</u>. American Foundation for Management Research, 1965.
- Wainer, Herbert A., and I. M. Rubin. "Motivation of Research and Development Entrepreneurs: Determinants of Company Success," Journal of Applied Psychology, XIII (1969), 178-184.
- Wofford, J. C. "Factor Analysis of Managerial Behavior Variables," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIV (1970), 169-173.
- Wolf, Martin G. "Need Gratification Theory: A Theoretical Reformulation of Job Satisfaction/Dissatisfaction and Job Motivation," Journal of Applied Psychology, LIV (1970), 87-94.

APPENDIX A

SAMPLE QUESTIONNAIRE

CONFIDENTIAL

Dept. of Agric. Econ. Oklahoma State University Stillwater, Okla. 74074

Code No.

General Instructions

The Department of Agricultural Economics and Extension Service frequently are asked for information relative to problems and procedures of management in agricultural marketing firms. This questionnaire is concerned with the problem of adjustment to changing situations facing managers. The information obtained is needed to determine some of the important characteristics of management adjustment by analyzing opinions, attitudes, and priorities of objectives and goals of managers of agricultural marketing cooperatives of different size in Oklahoma.

The questions in section I are answered by inserting scores from the range 1 through 99 in the blanks provided. The score is considered as a percent agreement. The higher the score is above 50, the greater your agreement with the statement, and the lower the score is below 50, the greater your disagreement. A "1" indicates complete disagreement, a "99" means complete agreement, while a "50" would indicate no opinion, undecided, or do not know. I. Consider each statement individually. Put down the appropriate score from 1 through 99 in the space provided that first comes to your mind.

	The following scale may help in keeping the directions in mind.													
	1 10 20 30 40 50 60 70 80 90 99													
St Di	rongly Uncertain or Strong sagree of no Opinion Agree													
1.	I have the best employees in the community.													
2.	 I never expand an enterprise without first estimating by regular accounting methods the costs and returns of doing so. 													
3.	The greatest challenge to management (excluding obtaining financial credit) is dealing with risk and uncertainty.													
4.	Those businesses which are willing to borrow money are more likely to be successful than those that make it a policy to avoid debt.													
5.	Local community service organizations, such as J. C.'s, Lions, etc., are important to me.													
6.	I am very proud of the <u>title</u> of manager.													
7.	I consider it very important that I check the work sche- dule for each department every day.													
8.	I could not be more satisfied with my employees.													
9.	I could tell someone the exact rate of return and volume obtained last month for each enterprise (or department) without looking at my records.													
.0.	My decision making power is less than my share of the res- ponsibility (relative to the Board of Director's share).													
1.	My Board of Directors needs my guidance in setting the objectives of the cooperative.													
.2.	It is important to me to be active in local community organizations.													

.



- 14. I derive great satisfaction from signing my name as manager.
- 15. I have complete control over the hiring and firing of all employees working below me.
- 16. I feel extremely uneasy when discussing company business matters with people other than family members and close friends.
- 17. The company's ultimate objectives are too high.
- My foremen should follow a strict daily schedule in the performance of their jobs.
- 19. I consider it of great importance to my business that my family participate in the business community's affairs.
- 20. Discussion of business practices and techniques with other managers is helpful.
- I like the respect I receive from my employees for the position I hold.
- 22. There is one (or more) key employee (other than the manager) within my cooperative who is important enough to the operation of the business, that the cooperative could not operate efficiently if he were replaced.
- 23. I always determine precisely the benefits and costs of government programs to me before deciding upon the extent of participation.
- 24. I like being a manager because I can work as hard as I wish.
- 25. The setting of the company's ultimate objectives should be exclusively my job.

	The following scale may help in keeping the directions in mind.													
	1 10 20 30 40 50 60 70 80 90 99													
St Di	rongly Uncertain or Strongly sagree of no Opinion Agree													
26.	When I cannot attend community activities, it bothers me to allow others to represent me and my family.													
27.	I derive great personal satisfaction from time spent listen- ing to or watching <u>national</u> news reports.													
28.	I derive great satisfaction from the <u>status</u> I hold in the community as a manager of a grain and feed firm.													
29.	My employees receive the highest wages for laborers in the community.													
30.	I always consider the effect on the entire firm operation when deciding on new production methods for an enterprise.													
31.	I benefit my firm by often times taking on the responsi- bilities of the board.													
32.	I firmly believe that I should be the only one that formu- lates the company plans.													
33.	My serving in the armed forces gave me experience in the leadership of men which has been beneficial to my business. (If you did not serve, put 50.)													
34.	When on vacation, I prefer to travel outside the state.													
35.	It is highly important to me to attend farmer field days, machinery demonstrations, reunions, etc.													
36.	If I were suddenly incapable of managing the company (due to accident or illness), my successor from within the coop- erative, would be prepared to take my job.													
37.	I know exactly how the latest developments in production methods would affect my operation.													
38.	Management is challenging and exciting to me as each day brings new and different problems for me to solve.													
39.	I consider this company an innovational leader in the trade, within Oklahoma.													

	The	follow	ing sc	ale ma	y help	in ke	eping	the di	rectio	ns in	mind.
	 1	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	 80	90	99
S D	trongl isagre	y e			Unce of n	rtain o Opin	or ion			St A	rongly gree

- 40. To participate in local <u>political</u> activities is of great importance to me.
- 41. I believe I can obtain as good information by getting reports from the salesmen as obtaining it directly myself from customers.
- I am the lowest paid manager of any business in the community.
- 43. I am responsible for searching out and evaluating new ways to operate.
- 44. One aspect of management which I detest is the heavy competition.
- 45. I firmly believe that a college education is necessary for a beginning manager to be successful today.
- 46. I derive great satisfaction from having others work for me and with me.
- 47. It is highly important to me to attend my own trade meetings, university extension classes, etc.
- 48. I encourage criticism and suggestions from my customers.
- 49. I am the highest paid manager in this trade within Oklahoma._____
- 50. I absolutely refuse to talk about my business operations and its problems with people other than family.
- 51. The aspect I dislike the most about management is the presure build up.
- 52. I have plans set up for this company, to be implemented during the next five years, specifying for each year exactly what is to be done and when.
- 53. I consider myself to be exceedingly independent of my Board of Directors.

	The f	ollowi	ng sca	le may	help	in ke	eping t	he di:	rection	ns in m	ind.			
	1	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	 90	99			
St Di	rongly sagree				Uncer of no	tain o Opin:	or ion			Stro Ag:	ongly ree			
54.	I constions	sider •	it impo	ortant	to pa	artici	pate ir	ı trad	e organ	niza-				
55.	I leave many jobs to my employees because they are able to do them as well or better than I can.													
56.	I hav	e low	employ	ee tur	n-over	·								
57.	. If asked, I can perfectly describe the kinds of facilities I have and their operations.													
58.	I consider seniority as very important in promotion.													
59.	I believe in company plans which specify exactly when something is to be done.													
60.	I app:	reciat	e havi	ng oth	ers lo	ook to	me as	their	leade:	r.	<u> </u>			
61.	Compa	ny gro	wth is	due t	omye	effort	s alone	2.						
62.	My em within	ployee n Okla	s coulo homa.	d bene	fit mo	ore by	obtair	ning a	simila	ar job				
63.	I fre ideas	quent1 and m	y enco nethods	urage •	others	s in tl	he trad	le to	accept	new				
64.	The co	ompany	's ult:	imate	object	ives a	are hig	hly d	etaile	d.				
65.	I der:	ive sa	tisfac	tion f	rom gi	ving o	orders	to ot	hers.					
66.	I con agent	sider and o	it impo ther p	ortant rofess	to ta ional	alk fro agric	equentl ultural	y wit work	h the d ers.	county				
67.	In the my ab:	e comp ilitie	any, I s.	am co	mpensa	ated t	he leas	st rel	ative '	to				
68.	I lik	e to m	anage a	a coop	erativ	ve beca	ause my	work	is sea	asonal.				
69.	I bel: decis:	ieve m ions.	y emplo	oyees	should	l make	all op	erati	ng pro	cedure				
70.	I fee Board	l that of Di	the a	verage s is t	tenur oo lor	e of g.	the men	bers	on my j	present				



- 71. My business decisions have had little impact upon the local community.
- 72. I would rather take a faltering company and accept the responsibility of building it up.
- 73. In a company of this size, employees should have an opportunity to exercise some authority over routine matters affecting them.
- 74. I am uncomfortable when making decisions under uncertainty.
- 75. The wage I receive from managing my firm gives me a high degree of personal fulfillment.
- 76. National and world news are important to my business operation.
- 77. One of the aspects which appeal to me most about being a manager is that my success is dependent upon my own production record.
- 78. I encourage suggestions from my employees.
- 79. In order to be efficient at my job it is necessary that I follow a strict daily schedule.
- 80. My Board of Directors is my greatest limiting management factor.

II. General	Information
-------------	-------------

1.	Of	the	income	payed	to	you	Ъy	the	cooperative	in	1970;	what	percent:
----	----	-----	--------	-------	----	-----	----	-----	-------------	----	-------	------	----------

	a. was in the form of base pay%
	<pre>b. was in the form of a management incentive% (profit share, etc.)</pre>
	c. was in the form of fringe benefits%
	Those fringe benefits paid by my cooperative are:
	Hospitalization insuranceYesNoLife insuranceYesNoRetirement planYesNoOther, specify:
2.	How is your management incentive determined?
3.	Did you serve in the armed forces: Yes No If yes,
	a. number of years served: years
	b. rank acquired:
4.	How many years were you a foreman and/or assistant manager before becoming a manager? years
5.	How many years have you been a manager? years
6.	What was your 1970 base pay on an annual basis (excluding fringe benefits or management incentive)? \$ per year
7.	What was your annual base pay when you began this job (excluding fringe benefits and management incentives)? \$ per year
8.	In what year did you begin your present job? Year:
9.	Did your cooperative pay you a management incentive when you began your present job? Yes No
10.	What is your age? Years:
11.	What was your formal education?
	a. High School: number of years
	b. Trade School: number of years
	c. College: number of years

- 12. In the last two years (since June 1, 1969), how many days have you spent at <u>management</u> classes, programs, seminars, etc.? Number of days: _____
- 13. In the past, have you set all company objectives? Yes No
- 15. How many days did you spend outside the state during the last two years (since June 1, 1969)? Number of days:
- 16. What is the number of social, civic and agricultural trade groups of which you are a member?
- 17. What is the total number of years you have held the following positions in the groups mentioned in question 16 since the end of your formal education? (e.g. if you were president of group A and group B in the same year, consider it as 2 years total for that year.)

President _____ number of years.

Vice President _____ number of years.

Secretary _____ number of years.

Treasurer number of years.

- 18. What is the number of all competitors with which your customers may attempt to trade? _____
- 19. What is the radius, in miles, of your trade area? _____ miles
- 20 The average tenure of the members on my present Board of Directors is _____ years.
- 21. The total volume of wheat handled by my cooperative in 1970 was bushels.
- 22. Please enclose condensed financial statements for the following years: 1966 1967
 - 1968 1969
 - 1970

Your Name: _____

Cooperative:

APPENDIX B

INDEX TO VARIABLE IDENTIFICATION: VARIABLE NUMBERS ASSIGNED FOR ANALYTICAL PURPOSES TO QUESTIONS AND FINANCIAL RATIOS OBTAINED FROM THE QUESTIONNAIRE

TABLE XXXIII

INDEX TO VARIABLE IDENTIFICATION: VARIABLE NUMBERS ASSIGNED FOR ANALYTICAL PURPOSES TO QUESTIONS AND FINANCIAL RATIOS OBTAINED FROM THE QUESTIONNAIRE

Variable Numbers, Assigned for Analytical Purposes	Variable Identification, Questions and Financial Ratios Obtained from the Questionnaire
1 through 80	Question 1 through 80, section I ^a
81	Question 1a, section II ^a
82	Question 1b, section II
83	Question 1c, section II
84	Question 3a, section II
85	Question 3b ^b , section II
86	Question 4, section II
87	Question 5, section II
88	Question 6, section II
89	Question 7, section II
90	Question 8, section II
91	Question 10 ^C , section II
92	Question 11, section II
93	Question 12, section II
94	Question 15, section II
95	Question 16, section II
96	Question 17 ^d , section II
97	Question 18, section II
98	Question 19, section II
99	Question 20, section II
100	Question 21, section II

Variable Numbers, Assigned for Analytical Purposes	Variable Identification, Questions and Financial Ratios Obtained from the Questionnaire
101	Current ratio ^e
102	Liquid ratio
103	Inventory to Net Working Capital
104	Gross Income over Net Working Capital
105	Total Liabilities to Net Worth
106	Fixed Assets to Net Worth
107	Net Profit to Net Worth
108	Operating Profit to Gross Income
109	Salaries to Gross Income
110	Overhead to Gross Income
111	Depreciation to Gross Income
112	Hospital Insurance, question 1c, section II
113	Life Insurance, question 1c, section II
114	Retirement Plan, question 1c, section II
115	Question 9, section II
116	Question 13, section II

TABLE XXXIII (Continued)

^aThe sections refer to sections of the questionnaire, shown in Appendix A.

^bRank was measured from the bottom up, with Recruit = 1, and Chief of Staff = 25.

^CEducation was measured as the sum of years of formal education completed, high school through university or trade school.

 $^{\rm d}{\rm All}$ positions were added and entered as one number.

e_{For a description of each ratio see section C.1.2 of Chapter III.}

APPENDIX C

ROTATED FIRST-ORDER FACTOR MATRIX WITH MEANS

AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS

TABLE XXXIV

ROTATED FIRST-ORDER FACTOR MATRIX WITH MEANS AND STANDARD DEVIATIONS

	·					Fa	ctors				····· · ·	<u> </u>	Common-		Standard
ariable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	alities	Mean	Deviation ^a
1	54	.19	.09	.15	05	.36	.12	03	10	→.18	07	.02	. 55	78.96	15.18
2	67	.07	.13	.06	15	10	.02	.15	→.06	11	.06	02	. 54	81.29	20.70
3	~.15	.46	.24	12	04	08	22	12	26	. 37	.01	.12	. 59	• 59.17	30.61
4	~.31	.35	.09	.21	.15	.11	1 2	.13	.03	.36	16	. •04	.50	74.58	22.84
5	67	17	.05	.09	.03	05	~.11	.21	21	26	.02	21	.71	76.02	22.74
6	59	.08	.12	.03	. 32	12	.00	10	12	00	.11	25	.58	82.19	21.32
7	35	. 34	03	21	04	.16	36	09	02	05	.43	.10	. 64	61.58	29.57
8	41	.21	.23	06	40	27	.14	12	03	10	.34	.04	.66	61.06	26.67
9	20	.16	. 29	.10	06	.50	30	03	14	.04	.03	. 33	.64	48.46	30.62
10	.03	.63	06	11	.16	18	13	.05	23	.13	17	.13	.61	35.60	29.25
11	47	.34	.09	.08	.01	.17	40	11	03	.27	28	.10	.72	82.00	16.51
12	20	.15	.06	.25	.13	.14	45	05	30	00	.04	.16	.49	77.79	20.94
13	.02	.47	24	.01	.29	23	11	10	.06	10	30	23	.59	55.75	28.28
14	35	.29	17	02	.19	21	14	30	.05	.08	.06	.07	.45	53.94	29.75
15	54	11	.15	04	00	13	.13	19	03	-02	17	.22	.48	87.35	23.04
16	02	.71	11	- 24	00	.03	.13	.02	02	. 26	.16	.15	.71	30.65	33.39
17	13	.46	05	36	32	.10	02	01	01	.22	.15	.04	. 54	15.79	18.25
18	25	. 29	.10	40	. 32	04	.20	~.03	-08	35	.23	02	.64	46.44	32.44
19	34	.02	.10	28	03	.02	24	.13	~.08	36	.13	.11	.45	61 .1 7	30.86
20	77	12	• .10	15	20	16	.24	.19	.15	.05	.12	.01	.83	92.21	9.41
21	32	.24	01	.09	.26	.20	32	13	00	.34	.16	.09	.55	75.44	22.35
22	.03	.24	21	. 30	05	.14	.16	10	06	. 34	17	. 38	. 55	42.77	35.95
23	54	- 25	14	.02	.16	16	.02	02	- 04	. 25	12	06	.51	64.92	28.01
24	57	.17	20	.25	- 24	14	08	.09	.01	-40	15	.10	.74	48.48	35.47
25	15	.69	.09	.02	. 09	06	.16	02	.01	.08	.12	.13	. 58	22.10	28.36
26	15	.69	.14	.09	07	.03	.03	22	03	.04	.03	08	.60	27.21	27.54
27	28	.19	57	15	.15	.15	.11	25	.16	23	14	31	.78	59.65	28.81
28	41	.15	02	~.18	.63	05	03	19	.14	.07	. 27	17	.79	63.19	29.02
29	33	.06	15	15	07	• 56	.21	.19	15	05	• 20	•06	.63	67.83	30.73
30	76	06	.16	.06	.03	.25	01	01	.01	17	.11	06	.72	85.81	16.49
31	28	.13	.26	03	20	06	06	26	.16	.51	.18	16	.62	42.06	34.38
32	03	.73	.20	.15	05	16	20	-09	01	.10	.14	01	.70	15.17	20.84
33	56	.05	.06	.19	.10	06	.02	52	.02	.05	.05	17	.69	67.21	22.92

124

TABLE XXXIV (Continued)	c				
		TABLE	XXXIV	(Continued)	

													ŗ								
					×					<u>.</u>											
		Variable	1	2	3	4	5	<u>Fa</u>	ctors 7	8	. 9	10	11	12	Common- alities	Mean	Standard Deviation	· ·			
		34	41	. 26	13	.15	.13	-,21	32	.48	.12	15	.01	.06	.71	53.13	32.17				
		35	64	.08	.14	15	.11	05	.04	12	.19	.27	.06	.15	.62	65.50	26.73				
		36	38	.00	.12	.04	.47	.12	19	.20	24	07	05	.16	.57	60.79	32.09				
		37	56	.41	.01	11	- 14	.19	03	11	.07	09	08	.28	.66	56.52	22,50				
		38	57	.19	.12	.08	.26	14	.04	01	.38	.25	02	.12	.69	80.92	18.93				
		39	48	.07	.25	04	.17	- 15	.10	18	03	.08	. 31	25	.56	71.42	21.77				
	•	40	21	.47	.07	13	00	.20	25	10	.00	06	·10	27	.49	30.96	27.13		. i		
•		41	31	.46	.11	. 25	.10	24	14	26	.38	.10	21	.12	.76	36.23	27.48				
		42	.02	.42	.15	18	10	05	10	09	.02	. 58	.05	11	.61	31.71	29.21			·	
		43	72	.03	.06	04	.03	.13	18	04	. 25	.22	.00	.27	.76	84.90	13.71				
		44	15	. 24	.02	.00	.05	.10	12	09	.04	.77	14	07	.72	27.46	26.43				
		45	35	.27	.43	.09	.00	.07	.07	27	18	.08	. 20	04	. 54	40.48	35.47				
		46	51	.10	.24	.02	. 24	.12	06	50	02	.04	.16	.13	.70	78.83	21.18				
		47	69	12	.08	.03	02	.13	.05	.00	36	06	.18	.13	.70	75.96	23.62				
		48	70	.10	11	21	. 22	23	10	09	05	•19	.19	.14	.77	83.81	17.48				
		49	09	. 48	22	.08	09	.25	15	.23	.09	.05	.12	.14	.48	27.94	27.14				
		50	06	.65	.03	.05	04	.01	05	16	.04	• 09	09	17	• 50 [°]	19.60	24.04				
		51	27	.16	04	04	09	.37	.03	.14	.22	.41	02	05	.49	50.56	31.16				
		5Ż	18	. 24	.05	01	10	. 39	02	28	.08	54	.04	09	. 64	37.27	28.85				
		53	05	.43	.19	.07	41	.02	18	08	.04	14	.00	24	.51	16.60	20.89				
		54	77	14	17	13	.21	.12	08	11	26	.02	.04	09	.80	68.81	24.20				
		55	37	04	.02	01	.11	05	.15	.14	71	15	23	.18	.81	73.65	25.84				
		56	53	.16	42	.13	08	.02	02	35	10	.07	08	.13	.66	81.46	19.95				
		57	74	.08	03	.02	15	.20	19	35	.03	.16	01	06	.82	91.15	9.71				
		58	13	.28	40	.07	.13	.08	.06	.13	12	33	02	.12	.44	50.56	31.29		:		
		59	.08	.14	28	26	.45	05	.12	31	02	02	.16	.06	.52	62.04	30.39				
		60	24	04	.02	.02	.76	.02	.18	27	.18	04	.11	~.15	.81	67.52	24.47				
		61	.08	.69	.03	.06	07	03	.03	.05	06	06	01	29	. 59	13.04	19.47		3		
		62	00	.57	.04	15	.03	34	.06	.03	. 39	.05	12	00	.64	25.94	26.41				
		63	40	36	.04	.01	. 29	.09	12	.08	. 36	.04	.22	.07	.59	67.65	19.46				
		64	.06	.21	08	.00	. 37	.09	.04	05	.10	64	13	.11	.65	36,15	26.17				
		65	04	. 27	.24	29	.41	.01	21	17	20	39	.20	.01	.69	35.81	23.74				
		66	30	23	.10	.01	. 39	.10	04	.12	29	39	.18	. 24	.65	68.35	30.01				

TABLE XXXIV (Continued)

	Factors Common-												Standard		
Variable	1	2	3	4		- 6				10	11	12	alities	Mean	Deviation
67	.04	. 25	.13	07	.01	11	01	.37	37	.42	. 34	.02	.66	34.46	25.53
68	.02	.48	08	00	.18	33	.12	44	.06	. 25	08	08	.66	15.63	22.22
69	.07	.66	17	01	09	.02	.10	. 32	.09	08	.03	22	.66	14.04	18,11
70	.10	.44	.09	18	.07	22	.11	29	.07	.15	. 22	27	. 54	29.88	33.72
71	.17	. 35	15	10	13	16	. 33	01	.16	.12	60	.25	.80	34.21	26.28
72	21	.23	.57	.03	06	03	15	06	19	~.06	.15	08	.52	48.71	29.84
73	.06	54	06	00	.37	. 24	12	10	~.21	09	05	20	.62	80.02	19.66
74	16	.18	. 24	31	.19	.02	. 29	14	44	. 33	.02	20	.68	56.85	28.54
75	04	00	.07	.15	.63	.02	- 23	. 32	16	22	07	11	.67	64.46	28.23
76	.13	04	39	.12	. 21	18	14	20	.02	58	10	29	. 75	70.35	24.20
77	.01	.03	05	03	. 50	32	26	01	.34	.08	.44	05	.74	72.29	25.11
78	24	34	03	02	. 58	.00	13	21	.27	10	• 00 •	.20	.70	87.94	12.02
79	.05	.70	03	11	.11	14	.24	03	10	.04	.15	. 26	. 70	38.00	28.69
80	05	. 29	.04	31	.04	.04	.03	.07	12	.61	.28	07	.67	23.43	26.56
81	00	12	.09	72	.00	06	.40	.09	06	09	.02	.06	.73	93.58	5.83
82	.08	09	• •07	.01	.07	08	83	01	06	.06	07	09	.74	0.96	3.29
83	05	.18	14	.78	04	.12	.07	09	.11	.07	.02	00	.71	5.46	5.33
84	12	01	05	.08	.07	.03	.24	77	.02	07	.20	01	.72	2.15	2.25
85	15	. 05	.01	.23	.07	13	05	67	04	13	. 32	.13	.70	4.19 ^b	4.59
86	04	.00	.02	47	.11	06	04	31	. 36	. 30	23	19	.66	5.13	5.65
87	.13	16	70	. 20	05	.14	02	04	27	26	.00	07	.75	9.73	7.18
88	01	13	.13	.45	. 35	.24	09	~. 20	01	36	02	.04	.60	10.68 ^C	2.23 ^c
89	06	10	.78	.03	.15	.10	.03	02	08	18	17	.11	.74	6.99 ^C	3.00 ^C
90	13	00	. 74	19	.05	03	.00	11	.14	.05	12	.08	.67	62.37 ^d	7.58
91	.15	16	. 74	14	.08	17	.15	20	10	13	04	.00	.74	44.67	9.76
. 92	23	.01	.24	. 44	. 32	.14	.19	05	.07	07	. 34	02	.59	5.46	1.95
93	42	27	. 22	- 13	. 24	.00	00	.11	.08	37	.03	.06	.52	16.21	14.90
94	09	20	35	10	. 29	08	35	. 23	. 24	25	11	19	.61	16.42	16.05
95	.03	08	.18	. 36	. 31	08	09	13	20	10	06	07	.36	3.31	1.91
96	11	.07	.04	. 19	.19	24	02	03	07	00	23	07	.21	6.54	8.25
97	12	.06	.17	14	03	.25	13	.02	.23	16	.07	. 39	. 39	13.02	28.79
98	08	÷.12	.08	. 38	06	.04	.12	.14	.49	29	.40	.09	.70	20.42	12.85
99	~.15	.13	30	.26	.07	18	.03	.12	.18	.03	18	39	.46	8.85	4.22

σ

•	Factors												Common-		Standard
Variable	1	2	- 3	4	5	6	7	8	9 10	11	12	alities	Mean	Deviation	
100	.48	21	08	. 32	. 36	.10	.16	00	.01	20	.04	16	.62	647.01 ^c	590.18 ^C
101	18	- 08	.14	.05	.00	85	01	01	01	11	.04	. 28	.88	3.10	3.83
102	14	.09	.01	• 04	09	89	.00	07	01	02	05	.16	.86	1.80	1.73
103	07	.09	11	.11	.06	.17	.04	19	.09	.06	.80	.03	.77	0.92	1.73
104	.00	.17	06	.08	.02	.14	.04	12	.09	.10	.81	12	.76	17.88	34.45
105	04	24	. 26	.10	.08	- 51	.01	13	.07	07	.07	. 24	. 49	0,31	28.94
106	.08	36	.09	.18	. 24	.46	.07	08	.12	15	.08	.03	.51	0.55	0.14
107	.10	.07	04	- 04	08	.12	15	.12	.01	· •00	.40	18	.27	0.12	0.11
108	.13	04	40	11	09	.10	09	01	.04	•00	47	48	.66	0.029	0.024
109	11	02	.31	13	12	25	10	.16	.10	07	.03	.66	.69	0.045	0.023
110	.08	15	.12	.13	06	09	.86	10	.09	05	02	.17	.85	0.035	0.041
111	11	16	12	.08	.01	17	04	11	09	15	08	.52	.41	0.016	0.007
112	. 20	11	02	. 58	.03	27	03	.02	11	07	.14	.15	.52	0.44	0.50
113	15	.17	.04	.57	27	08	10	05	17	10	.18	25	.60	0.69	0.47
114	. 22	•02	12	.41	01	25	.41	27	25	04	03	12	.61	0.75	0.44
115	06	.07	20	06	.14	19	52	21	. 39	• 30	20	12	.72	0.06	0.24
116	.04	.01	.13	14	.11	-0 9	.05	.04	.65	06	.04	.04	.49	0.23	0.42
Eigen- values	15.75	10.47	6.93	5.84	5.38	5.08	4.94	4.47	3.93	3.70	3.47	3.23			
Variance Explained			. •			•									
(Percent)	13.58	9.03	5.97	5.03	4.64	4.38	4.26	3.86	3.39	3.19	2.99	2.79			

TABLE XXXIV (Continued)

^aThese are for the original data before being changed by standard normal deviates.

^bEquivalent to a rank of E-3, Private First Class.

^CTo obtain statistic multiply by 1,000.

^dTo obtain year add 19,000.

APPENDIX D

ROTATED SECOND-ORDER FACTOR MATRIX

TABLE XXXV

ROTATED SECOND-ORDER FACTOR MATRIX

	Secon	Commun-		
First-Order Factor	A	В	С	alities
1	20	55	05	. 345
2	62	•11	.21	.444
3	09	.76	20	.625
4	.67	.10	.17	.489
5	.49	.14	.12	.276
6	.15	.08	.64	.443
7	.36	.13	.33	.257
8	.02	•14	. 39	.176
9	.14	48	29	• 336
10	54	11	.58	.646
11	12	27	04	.089
12	04	.43	.03	.191
Eigenvalues	1.66	1.45	1.21	
Variance Explained by Each Second- Order Factor	13.8%	12.1%	10.1%	
	10.0%	± € # ∓ /0	TO • T/0	

Pedro Benitz

Candidate for the Degree of

Master of Science

Thesis: OKLAHOMA COOPERATIVE MANAGERS: THEIR MANAGERIAL PROBLEMS AND OBJECTIVES FOR SUCCESS

Major Field: Agricultural Economics

Biographical:

- Personal Data: Born in Buenos Aires, Argentina, July 19, 1947, the son of Mr. and Mrs. F. M. Benitz.
- Education: Graduated from St. George's College, Quilmes (Buenos Aires), Argentina; received Bachelor of Science degree in Agricultural Economics from the University of Illinois in 1970; completed requirements for the Master of Science degree at Oklahoma State University in May, 1972.
- Professional Experience: Research Assistant, Oklahoma State University, Stillwater, Oklahoma, 1970-72. Apprentice Manager, Estancia "El Madroño", Province of La Pampa, Argentina, 1966.